M0053956NC

12189 ( NC 0017997 3

National College of Art and Design

Faculty of Design, Department of Visual Communication

Michael Jackson: A Self-Creation

by Robert Bracken

Submitted to the Faculty of Art and Design and Complementary Studies

In Candidacy for the Degree of B.Design in Visual Communication for 1999

#### National College & Art and Dasipe

#### Faculty of Design, Department of Vision Bort man, unor

Michael Index of South Landau A

#### by Robort Bracken

#### In Candidacy for the Degreal of B Design in Vistual Company and a first PLN





## TABLE OF CONTENTS:

Title Page	page .1
List Of Plates	page .4
Introduction	page .7



CHAPTER 1. Racial Identity

page .9



CHAPTER 2. Sexual Identity

page .27



CHAPTER 3. Image And F	Persona	page .41
Conclusion		page .55
Bibliography		page .60

### TABLE OF CONTENTS:

Protect

> about

Title Page

List Of Plates

Introduction

#### CHAMTER 1. Plantal Identity

#### CHAPTER 2, Sexual Identity

CHAPTER 3. Image And Parso

Conclusion

Bibliography







#### LIST OF PLATES:

1.	Michael Jackson As He Is Today		p2,26.
2.	Michael Jackson aged 21, 1979		p.3,7,14,26.
З.	Michael Jackson, Vibe Magazine	1995	p.3,7,36.
4.	Michael Jackson as Napoleon, 19	86	p.3,8,48.
5.	Michael Jackson age 32, 1991		p9.
6.	Michael Jackson aged 12, 1970		p.9.
7.	Martin Luther King Jr		p10.
8.	Malcolm X		p10.
9.	Muhammad Ali		p11.
10.	The Jackson 5, 1969		p12,28.
11.	James Brown		p12.
12.	Michael Jackson aged 12, 1970		p12.
13.	Michael Jackson aged 13, 1972		p13,26.
14.	NAACP Awards, 1972		p13.
15.	Cover of Right ON!, 1972		p13.
16.	Don King		p14.
17.	MTV Logo		p14.
18.	The Supremes		p15.
19.	Off The Wall album, 1979		p15.
20.	Thriller album, 1982		p16.
21.	Cover of Newsweek, 1984		p16.
22.	Cover of Time, 1984		p17.
23.	Thriller Video Transformations, 19	84	p18.
24.	Bad album, 1987		p19.
25.	Cover of Ebony, 1989		p19.
26.	1987 Publicity Photo		p20.
27.	1988 Award Ceremony		p20,26.
28.	1988 Publicity Photo		p20,26.
29.	Cover of Right On!, 1987		p21.
30.	1989 Award Ceremony		p21,26.
31.	1990 Un-styled Photograph		p21,26.
32.	Michael Jackson aged 32, 1991		p22,26,36.
33.	Two Toned Image from Dangerou	s Cover, 1991	p22.
34.	Ivory Coast Ceremony, 1992		p22.
35.	Oprah Winfrey		p23.
36.	Sufferer of Vitaligo		p23.
37.	Black Michael Jackson Impersona	ator	p24.
38.	African Children, 1997		p24.
39.	Michael Jackson aged 36, 1995		p24,26.
40.	Nelson Mandela and Michael Jacl	kson. 1994	p25.
41.	Cover of Vibe, 1995		p25.
42.	Black and White Minstrel Illustration	on. 1995	p25.
			P-0.

P.4

#### CIST OF PLATES

your device of the approximately a t

standard and the state second in S

and the second second

A STATE OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESCRIPTIO

Mamin Luther King Jr.

B. Madamirin X.

sta barrenne M. Ja

19 The decision 5, 1965.

The James Depart

12 Method declaration and an article

InnAGP Awards, full.

Cover of Piper O'- - - :-

is "Dan Kag

ALV MOVE DO

t a 🕺 har Guunn 🖓 e s

19 Of The Work (During Mich.

2011 Trenter settern The

Cover of Management 10.1

State of The same 2.1 State

24 Bud aborn. 1463

Ren durate to term 1 - 63

28. dump Parent, Press.

27 - 1988 A ward Congression

191 C New YE Date: 01

and a second card and a second card and a second second second second second second second second second second

Inserver N Payment DQE1 ---- P

sense in the second second

(in the proof of the proof o

34 INTERNITION CONTRACTOR STATES

Constitution (Constitution)

ingla : Viernier's A. 22

Burch Mathematics, and another states

8 Attended Study on the state of the stat

10 Martin and a model at reprint 10.

been associated and the state group of the second

1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 - 1967 -

43.	Michael Jackson age 19, 1977	p26.
44.	Michael Jackson age 24, 1982	p26.
45.	Michael Jackson age 25, 1983	p26.
46.	Michael Jackson on Stage, 1992	p27.
47.	Got To Be There album, 1972	p28.
48.	Shirley Temple	p28.
49.	Michael, Katherine and Jermaine Jackson, 1988	p29.
50.	Jo Jackson	p29.
51.	Michael Jackson on Stage, 1973	p29.
52.	Michael and Katherine Jackson, 1984	p30.
53.	Joh' Vonnie Jackson	p30.
54.	Michael Jackson at Studio 54, 1978	p31.
55.	Michael Jackson Backstage, 1980	p32.
56.	Cover of Life, 1993	p33.
57.	Michael Jackson aged 26, 1984	p33.
58.	Michael and ET, 1982	p33.
59.	Brooke Sheilds and Michael Jackson, 1984	p34.
60.	Emmanuel Lewis and Michael Jackson, 1984	p34.
61.	Jane Fonda and Michael Jackson, 1983	p34.
62.	Liza Minnelli, Jimmy Safechuck and Michael Jackson, 1988	p34.
63.	Michael Jackson on Stage, 1984	p35.
64.	Michael Jackson on Stage, 1988	p35.
65.	King Dog part of the Dangerous Cover, 1991	p36.
66.	Queen Hen part of the Dangerous Cover, 1991	p36.
67.	Scene from Blood On The Dance Floor, 1997	p37.
68.	Disney Characters and Michael Jackson, 1996	p37.
69.	John Landis, Macauly Culkin and Michael Jackson, 1991	p38.
70.	Publicity Photo, 1995	p38.
71.	Publicity Photo, 1995	p38.
72.	Cover Of The National Enquirer	p38.
73.	Lisa Marie Presley and Michael Jackson, 1994	p39.
74.	Debbie Rowe Jackson and Michael Jackson, 1997	p39,56.
75.	Prince Michael Jackson Jr and Michael Jackson, 1997	p40.
76.	Publicity Photo, 1986	p40.
77.	Dangerous album, 1991	p41,51.
78.	Michael Jackson age 14, 1973	p42.
79.	Michael Jackson Cartoon Character, 1973	p42.
80.	Island of St Vincent Stamps, 1984	p43.
81.	Ronald Reagan and Michael Jackson, 1984	p43.
82.	Michael Jackson Dolls, 1984	p43.
83.	Michael Jackson on Stage, 1987	p44.
84.	Oxygen Chamber Photo, 1986	p45.
85.	National Enquirer, 1996	p45.
86.	National Enquirer, 1995	p45.
87.	Rolling Stone Cover, 1986	p46.

 Statute (http://www.instatute.com/ table)

In the second sec

Mertine spectra against 1983.

(2) Mathematical Society (1) (2)

- Cot is here and a state of the

A.S., Sheeper, Recepter, 1

All Motion For a constraint loss with the fold

56 do Jackson 58

 Methods (model) (and the second s second sec

Middle and Karngola and Middle

hore was a present that the

Per Monard Million (181) and Personal Per

Inter Approximation Dataset (see 1944)

55 Cover of Life, man 35

S7 Mongrel (introduct) Agend (2)

8. Methanitaria C. 1981

Brook Sheek us horse are the

(a) Entry there is particular to the second state of the second

Alter manys and Miner places prob. 18

2 Like Merinelity and a selection based of the selection of the selecti

CONTRACTOR STREET, INCOME LA

hand and a start and a start

The Public to Block Street

23 Cover OF Free National Inc.

3. Look Manus Processing on the second match and TR

74. Debbel ficher Jackson Groß Von Franzeicher - -

8 - Publicuty Phone Trave

Dangerold Librargerold

K. Monte and an end of the second se Second se Second sec second sec

the second s

Hernold Respective Action Statements

, and the former medicity the

SS MURAN LAND - 1

- Page C. N.

Approximation (Comparing Approximation)

Recent Company

88.	Michael Jackson and Lama, 1984	p46.
89.	"Michael's Pet" Toys, 1987	p46.
90.	Cartoon of Melting Face, 1991	p46.
91.	Gone Too Soon, Single, 1993	p47.
92.	Scene from Leave Me Alone video, 1989	p47.
93.	Japan Tour, 1987	p48.
94.	Cover of King Fanzine, 1996	p48.
95.	E Casanova, 1995	p49.
96.	Christopher Rich, MJ Impersonator, 1991	p49.
97.	Painting of Michael Jackson	p49.
98.	Michael Jackson dressed as a King, 1985	p50.
99.	HIStory album, 1995	p50.
100.	Michael Jackson as a Pharaoh, 1995	p50.
101.	Painting of Michael Jackson and Children, 1986	p51.
102.	Christ Like pose, 1992	p52.
103.	Daily Mirror, 1992	p52.
104.	Michael Jackson Wearing a Mask, 1996	p52.
105.	Fans, 1996	p53.
106.	Illustration depicting Michael Jackson and USA Flag, 1996	p53.
107.	Blood On The Dance Floor album, 1997	p53.
108.	Early Paper Article on Jackson 5, 1968	p54.
109.	Various Covers Featuring Michael Jackson	p55.
<mark>110</mark> .	Feminine Jackson from Vibe Magazine, 1995	p57.
111.	Cartoon of Oxygen Chamber	p57.
112.	Rhine Stone Glove	p58.
113.	Bart Simpson, 1992	p58.
114.	Designed haircut of Michael Jackson, 1992	p58.
115.	Jam Cartoon, 1992	p58.
116.	US Presidents George Bush / Bill Clinton and Jackson	p59.
117.	Silhouette of Michael Jackson	p59.

A subscription of the adjustment of the subscription of the subscription

#### INTRODUCTION

I propose to discuss in the following chapters;



MICHAEL JACKSON'S RACIAL IDENTITY. With the Jackson 5, and later during his solo success in the early 1980's, Michael Jackson was seen as a positive black role model, who's success removed various racial barriers in popular culture. During the mid 1980's as his skin colour became paler, both media and public speculation suggested Jackson was bleaching his skin in order to become more caucasian looking. Jackson's silence only increased this speculation.

Finally in the 1990's to combat the negative publicity, Jackson eventually revealed he had a skin disease, despite the white appearance of his skin, and continuing questions about his colour, he has managed to maintain black support from various quarters .



MICHAEL JACKSON'S SEXUAL IDENTITY. As a child star Jackson embodied innocence in public, but privately he was exposed to the more lurid sides of sexuality. By the early 1980's with the success of his album Thriller, the public's interest in him increased, by keeping his sexuality and appearance as ambiguous as possible he would capitalise on this interest. On stage his performances were very sexually driven, but off stage he preferred the company of children and older women. He created his own world of innocence, and with plastic surgery maintained a look of perpetual adolescence and of increasing androgynous and asexuality. This perpetuated the might of Jackson as vulnerable and childlike.

By the 1990's Jackson looked truly androgynous, despite two marriages and two children, speculation about his sexuality continues.

MICHAEL JACKSON'S IMAGE AND PERSONA. By age ten Michael Jackson was instructed to take two years off his age and that his image was something to cherish. The Jackson 5 were portrayed as the perfect family, despite their dysfunctional activities in private. With the success of the "Thriller" album, Jackson carefully manipulated his image into one of exclusivity, mysteriousness, the complete enigma. He planted press stories to increase public interest and speculation in him, stories

#### NURODUCTION

#### propose in a state of the second state of a subgroup i



ester studing fick addo door multiplication of the set of the set

Finally in the taken of success of a second of a secon



Combacted Intervencial Activation and and a loss of a line of the transformer of



claiming that he slept in an oxygen chamber in order to live for a 150 years. This tactic worked too well, by creating Jackson's "Wacko Jacko" image. By using his androgynous look and racial ambiguity, Jackson could appeal to all races and ages. His isolated lifestyle backed up with imagery, created his persona as a fantasy figure. To combat his "Wacko Jacko" image, Jackson created his own title as "The King Of Pop", in reference to his musical success.

His most ardent fans see him as God like, and the more outlandish a story about Jackson is, the more likely the public are to believe it.



a 130 years. Thus in a calibre? an area of the control of the contro

His most arded to you are train an find the induced many and the second area in the second area in the second area in the second area in the second area.

—An elderly Nambian women, in 1998 referring to Jackson's visit " I'm praying that God will spare his famous son of the world to fulfil his job, especially here in Namibia "

"The only thing Michael Jackson ever did for blacks, was buy them wigs "



-Chuck D of Public Enemy in 1987, on Jackson's contribution to Blacks



ender of data ( Nambran Wellieft off reference helereicher in Jackbar is sier

# especia in Nat

" The

## Chapter 1. Racial Identity



Martin Luther King



Malcolm X

The rush to colonise Africa, "The Dark Continent" by the powerful Western countries in the last century, is still affecting the inhabitants of these countries, and the following generations who were taken back to the West as slaves. The United States of America has had a very disturbed history trying to recover from years of slavery and segregation.

Blacks have had to struggle to be accepted as equals by mainstream white America, this struggle still continues today. The mid 60's civil rights movement forced political change in America towards the treatment of blacks, the main figures of these events were Martin Luther King Jr and Malcolm X. The great difficulty these men faced is unfortunately best demonstrated by the fact they were both assassinated, Malcolm X by the hands of black members of the Nation of Islam.

All races that are enslaved or colonised by other nations suffer from an inferiority complex, the feeling of being less than others continues even after the colonisation or enslavement has ended. This is one of the huge problems that runs like a cancer through black communities in the US, the ghettos that many blacks live in are breeding grounds for this sort of thinking. A problem which has lead to the gang mentality, that life is cheap (over 60% of crime in America is reported to be committed by blacks, who are only 16% of the population) unfortunately young black men are 4 times more likely to be shot than young white males.

Black on black shootings, are the leading causes of deaths for black males under the age of thirty. These depressing figures, and the lack of confidence in the black communities, have meant that blacks in sports and entertainment are idolised for their achievements by the black public of America, and other black nations. To see blacks in a white dominated society rise to the top of their field, is seen as something to aim for, by many black kids.

The humble beginnings that most great black sports or entertainment figures have come from, has influenced many black kids to think that if they can do it so can I. There is great joy

Chapter 1 Racial Identity

South South America

who mere taken to a field of a fi

(i) and (ii) a set the set that the set of the back of the set of the set

All radies that are been a second and a second a s

Black on right of the control of the back of the back



Muhammad ALi

and happiness in watching "one of your own" doing so well. They can forget for awhile their own problems, and revel in the success of another. Someone that they can relate to, figures like Mohammad ALI (3 times world boxing heavyweight champion), Jackie Robinson (the first black major league baseball player) and Michael Jordon (rated the best basketball player ever).

The down side to this adulation is that these people and others like them, always have to be seen to be giving something back to the black community. The risk that giving money to certain charities or communities has, means there will always be people claiming these charitable acts are only publicity stunts, aimed at selling more tickets or records. These cries come from both sides of the racial line, it is a clear case of "your damned if you do and your damned if you don't".

African Americans have always debated the deservedness of such adulation and respect in their "idols", are these athletes or performers merely "uncle Tom's", or genuine pioneers of black civil rights, paving the way for others. It is this type of confusion that has, and does split the opinions of many blacks in America. When Jackie Robinson first entered the major leagues of baseball he was called "an uncle Tom", by many blacks, for taking part in such a racist sport. Many blacks felt Robinson had sold out to the whites. The opinion was that the baseball owners had bought him only because most of the white players were fighting in WW2, and they needed to fill stadium seats anyway they could. Yes, there was a certain element of exploitation by the white owners, however soon more blacks joined baseball, to the extent that it became the norm to see black players on most teams. Today of course there are more blacks than whites playing baseball.

All this confusion as to who is, or is not, a good role model in the black community relates to all black figures of prominence in society, on one level or another. It is a shame that as well as overcoming the bigotry of other races, blacks as well as other minority figures of fame or stature, in a white dominated society, also have to deal with their own races insecurity and Sind Bitspression of Antonio, 2000, 200
 They can forget the second of an operation second the Victoria for an operation of an operation of a second of the Victoria for an operation operation

The desyn wite is The personner of the second lists them always there is it is get a difference to the black communication and the second of charters or communication and the second of pie claiming these of the black of the second of second at selling and the second of the second of from texth seder of the second of the second of the damma if you the second of the second of the second damma if you the second of the second damma if you the second of the second

Altreate Anomican a direction of the second contract of the second c

All the contains of the Control of t

Mohammad Al3

-



The Jackson 5, 1969



James Brown



Michael Jackson aged 12, 1970

demands. Demands on their identity and actions, to not only to define their race, but to be seen to represent their race in a positive light. This is something white figures rarely if ever have to deal with. One then sees the problem for blacks to identify with the Michael Jackson of today, his skin tone is that of any caucasian, and therein lies the problem.

In 1970 when the Jackson 5 first came to the public's attention Michael Jackson and his brothers were seen as great young black role models for the black kids of America. The brothers had big afros and were signed to the only black run major record company, Motown Records. It was very simple and straight forward for blacks of all ages to identify with the Jackson 5, and to feel proud as the brothers succeed in the pop charts and black charts. The late 1960's had seen James Brown and other adult black groups singing lyrics like "I'm black and I'm proud" in order to inspire confidence in the black community, now black kids had their own idols of black identity in the Jacksons.

Michael Jackson was the main figure of attention for the public, both black and white, he was cute, talented, well mannered and polite, the perfect role model for societies young kids, of all races. The huge success that the Jacksons had in the white dominated pop charts, demonstrated how the brother's fresh innocent black image was accepted by white America. More so than that of James Brown, or Muhammad ALi, who were seen as too militant in their approach. The black community however saw both methods as equally credible, in the breaking down of ignorance.

It was because of their youth, that there wasn't a demand that Michael Jackson, and his brothers be more outspoken on black issues. The 1970's for Jackson's racial identity was all positive. The group had the respect of both whites and blacks artistically. This was because traditionally white kids who listened to black music in the 1950's and early 60's, were seen as rebellious and "cool", because of the racist beliefs of mainstream society.



a state of the second second second second



Michael Jackway agod 12,43/70

eletrical track access to the control of the control of a possible light of the control of the control of the trave to court the therein the control of the control of the identity with the therein the control of the court of the court of any control of the therein the control of the court of the cou

In 1670 with the second of the community of the second second

Medvare active and the month of a second o

() was recovered at the privation of the privation of



Michael Jackson aged 13



The Jackson 5 received many awards from organisation such as the NAACP a black rights organisation



15 ANNER MODERN PLANE Black magazines such as Right

On! had many features on the brothers.

This passed on to black music a sense of street credibility and respect. The minority position blacks held in society, meant their music was also marginalised in mainstream culture.

The success of the Jackson 5 throughout mainstream America, with their easily accessible clean cut image, prompted white record companies to create a dozen different white versions of the Jackson 5. The Osmonds and The Partridge Family were the most successful of these copies. These copies of course enraged many blacks, who had so often seen their art forms copied and ripped off many times before. The Osmonds and co went on to generate huge amounts of money for their creators. Needless to say, the Jackson 5 lost millions of pounds as the market became flooded with cheep imitations, the up side for Michael Jackson was that this only reinforced the "us and them" attitude behind the Jackson 5. Geoff Brown describes the feelings the Black community had for the Jackson 5 as, "Pride in achievement, enjoyment of brotherhood, a feeling of common purpose and shared triumph". (Brown,p14.1984)

Ironically as the market for family acts disappeared, Michael Jackson and his family still maintained the respect of the public, while the "gimmicky" Osmonds and Partridge families disappeared. This respect would allow the brothers to re-invent themselves, as a genuine adult act, but they were still labelled by white mainstream as a soul act. As the 1970's ended the separation between black and white music was very prevalent, and it is the breaking down of these racial barriers, that would cement Michael Jackson's position as a pioneer of black rights, on the same level as his forefathers, and his eventual loss of colour, that would confuse everyone, especially blacks both in America and worldwide.

The measure of the constraint of the second second

Processing on Brown of American States Jacobson and her being of American Activities and the second of American Dy Marite Contraction Dy Marite Contraction American Activities (States) ende brouwer oanstaat of T date of an and a second state and the State of A State and State of A State of States of States of States

83485

Alack magazines as the Alack the Lad many teamers on the



Jackson aged 21 in 1979



Don King, the boxing promoter.



MTV music television

In order to remove from the public's mind, the segregation and baggage that has so dominated American history, and effected all forms of culture it was going to take massive changes in cultural thinking. Opinions that had boxed in every black act in entertainment, with the result that complete crossover into mainstream culture was unheard of.

The dawn of MTV would allow Michael Jackson through visual and audio means, to forever change the perceptions of black artists. Michael Jackson grew up surrounded by strong black figures, in both business and in his family. He was very much aware of the feelings of white America, and of even his own race, who at times having being poisoned by regurgitated racism, told Michael that blacks will never be on equal terms with white acts, as demonstrated by the Osmonds, and The Partridge Family. It was Don King, the boxing promoter, who in 1984 at the height of Jacksons fame, explained it bluntly to a Jackson insider, and thus demonstrates the poison of racism and of living in a racist society;

"What Michael's got to realise is that Michael's a nigger. It doesn't matter how great he can sing and dance. I don't care that he can prance. He is one of the megastars in the world, but he is still going to be a nigger megastar. He must accept that. Not only must he understand that, he's got to accept it and demonstrate that he wants to be a nigger. Why? To show that niggers can do it."

In 1981 a cable channel named MTV started broadcasting music videos for the consumption of American youth. The impact this channel would have over the next two decades, would influence music, television, film and more importantly the minds of the youth of the world. (Today MTV broadcasts from over a dozen countries on every continent in the world.)

So while at first glance, the programmes seem brain dead, and the majority of videos, are a visual assault on the brain, the station has changed in a positive way how different races, and various issues such as safe sex are viewed by Generation X.

The same of MTs and the form of the second states o

What Kouse is a second se

Martin Carlo Martin Martin Martin Martin Multiple Vision for the second statement of the second second second second second we used the second sec

> Solwheit (), kei 2000 bie oberen (), kei 2000 sohren (nos esse 2000)



Plet hi 10 Niga mashart



Don King, the boxing promote



application must vite



The Supremes



#### Off The Wall 1979

Released in 1979 this album would establish Jackson's adult career. The transition he made with this LP, was from child star to black adult performer. However he wouldn't be happy until he was recognised alongside mainstream white acts. Despite this LP selling more than any other black album ever. He demanded more, regardless of the price. However back in 1981 the station was deeply racist and very conservative, only 3% of the 750 videos played were black, and none of these were played on heavy rotation. Any black videos that were played were soon dropped after only a few airings. The reason given by the station stated, "we took a poll of white kids in suburban areas, and found they were afraid of blacks and therefore less likely to watch the station". This mostly insider statement was then publicly backed up by MTV bosses who said "The reason we don't play many black videos anyway is because we are a rock music station". So why then did they play, on very heavy rotation, Phil Collin's version of the Supremes hit "You Can't Hurry Love"?

It is essential to demonstrate the racial ignorance and segregation that still persisted in the early 1980's in America towards blacks, and it is the removal by Michael Jackson, of these barriers through his music and videos as audiences worldwide have been captivated by his music, that has made him the worlds most prominent figure, over the last twenty years. A position that has forced both civil rights activists and the ordinary black man on any street in any part of the world, to have to recognise and honour the achievements of Michael Jackson, despite the controversy that now surrounds his white skin. To shun him would be to belittle the inroads that blacks have made in popular culture over the last twenty years, thanks to Jackson's fame.

In order to understand the racial barriers that Jackson removed between 1982-84 one has to examine his career. As with all matters regarding Jackson's persona and image, it is his music that best demonstrates the confusion and the self creation that he has become, the pale skinned figure we see today. Notes and the set of the

It is recommended to the control of the model from their sector inclusions of the control of blacks, were then the control of the control many threads have the control of the control worker, record programs of the control of positive their sector and the control of the positive and the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the positive and the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the formation of the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the control for the control of the control of the control of the control of the control for the control of th

In order to chrocomer — (analysis) between 300-31 and a second and a matters to pincing should be a second that sect comer second and second by tous (touor) = (analysis) - (analysis)

#### OF The Wall 1979

Milliozative Cell mi boasista
Mile vi neceles i deriticare pitter reden el eventant deriticare pitter reden pitter monitant di Cellena
Milliozative de transmissione



Thriller album 1982



Newsweek 1984

Michael Jackson's "Thriller" album has sold over 50 million copies, making it the biggest selling record ever, by over 20 million. It is necessary to demonstrate the magnitude of Jackson's success over all other recording artists, especially as a black artist. The songs and videos released off the "Thriller" album, and the un-paralleled fame achieved by Jackson as "the most successful entertainer of all time", (Guinness Book Of Records), permanently changed the racist attitude towards black artist in music, film, television and print, in all forms of popular culture.

1983, the first breakthrough saw Michael Jackson's "Billie Jean" video become the first black video on continues rotation on MTV, followed by the videos for "Beat It" and "Thriller". The public excitement both black and white generated by these three videos, completely proved how wrong the bosses at MTV were, as to the attitude of whites in suburbia towards black artists. The high ratings gained by the station after showing Jackson's videos forced them to increase the amount of black artists on MTV. Today over 50% of all videos on the station are black, compared to the 3% of 1981. An amazing achievement considering only 16% of America is black.

Between the years 1982-84 Michael Jackson was a strong credible black image portrayed in all forms of communication, he was the first black entertainer to completely cross over into mainstream culture "for the first time in history people all over the world have a black man as their idol." (Quincy Jones, record producer, 1984.) More importantly Jackson wasn't just as successful as white artists, he was ten times more successful.

Jackson had carefully progressed from child star, (where so many before him had failed), to become a credible black adult soul act in the late seventies, to then become the worlds premier recording artist. It was his ability to transform himself, as will be seen in the "Thriller" video, and the rewards in record sales and fame that he gained by these methods, that would see him arguably transform himself into a racial non entity over the late eighties and throughout the nineties. Magnetin and a solution of the solution of the

Between the version which and the control of the events in the first which we which which is not write the first which we which we will be the works barrier control we will be the works barrier in the second of the network barrier in the second of the network barrier in the second of the barrier of barrier of the barrier of barrie



Thrifter alivan 1982

ARE ASSERDED



Time 1984

The "Beat It", "Billie Jean", and "Thriller" videos revolutionised music video by incorporating for the first time a linear plot, natural background sounds, and highly skilled choreography, all condensed into a short film, which successfully communicated the story in very short time. All previous videos were simple recordings of artists playing against very dull backgrounds, with the odd exception of a fancy light or two.

Today every recording artist has to, not only make a music video, but they must include the methods used by Jackson, to an increasingly higher standards in order to grab the audience. This has bled over into T.V, film, adverts, etc, as the MTV generation demands a faster and more stylish paced entertainment business. "Michael Jackson's videos forever changed popular culture." (M.Goldberg Music News.1998.) In a constant is a constant of the fit we mutate states by a constant of the fit we condeticate of a constant of the second of the the attent of a constant of the second of the periodicate of a constant of the second of the backgrounds, with the second of the second of the backgrounds, with the second of the second of the backgrounds, with the second of the second of the backgrounds, with the second of the second of the backgrounds, with the second of the second

Today many from a mail the solution wideo, but they much no solution and the solution of the s



His many transformations.



The video for "Thriller" contains more than great special effects and intricate dance routines, it foretells of the lengths to which Jackson was willing and is willing to go to, in order to maintain the attention of "his public". J Randy Taraborrelli in his book "The Magic and the Madness", an unauthorised biography on Jackson, wrote that "Michael thought if he could sell 50 million records as a black man, image how many he could sell as a white man!" (Taraborrelli,p452.1991)

## \*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the video for "Thriller"

Having seen the video, one now understands that Michael Jackson is not only fascinated with transforming himself, but is willing to go to great extremes in order to do so. What he learned from this video, was that the public was willing to accept him no matter how un-Michael he looked. In fact the greater the transformation the more records he sold. Jackson success influenced change in favour of all black artists, did Michael Jackson then inflict on himself, and more importantly on his race, the most horrific act of disfigurement. By bleaching his skin, in order to amass as much attention from the public and sell more records.

"Thriller brought black music back to mainstream radio, from which it had been effectively banished after 'special format programming', was introduced in the late 70's." (Dean.Rolling Stone,p63.1984.)

When the "Thriller" campaign ended in 1984 after Jackson had appeared on every major magazine cover and piece of merchandise, and all the cash accounted for. Jackson retired from public view to continue his transformation. Between 1984-87 the public digested various stories and comments about Jackson (which are explained more in the chapter 3 "Image And Persona"). But in the public's eye he was still black, as
# THRILLER

The substant's field of the second state of

Marine, mean the Missip of
Marine, france only factors
Marine, factor only factors
Marine, factor factors
Marine, factor factors
Marine, factor factor
Marine, factor factor
Marine, factor factor
Marine, factor</li

Pantarono un Mara a much d'hon ach ach panteng Antra acht Dave Mite g S dec a



The BAD album 1987



Black Magazine Ebony 1989 MTV replayed his past videos in the absents of new work.

"Thriller is South Africa's top seller, you might say, Jackson bridges the apartheid gap". A record executive, not connected to Jackson. (Time,p50.1984)

When Michael Jackson's new album "Bad", and promotional campaign began in 1987 the public saw a much paler "Jacko", it had been 3 years since his last major public appearance, and his new creation shocked many people. Around the early eighties he had thinned his nose through plastic surgery but still looked black. But by 1987 he had a much slender and more pointed nose, added to this was a cleft in his chin, all done by the surgeons knife. More upsetting to many blacks was his paler skin emphasised by heavy white make up.

Rumours in papers alleged Jackson had bleached his skin as told by a friend;

"One employee of Michael's recalled, 'He would rub a cream on his face and neck in the morning and at night. He had all of these little tubes in his makeup kit. I asked him what it was, thinking it was some kind of skin nutrient. He told me it was 'medicine.' I left it at that. I then noticed that whenever Michael would go out in the sun, he would cover his face with his hand or wear a big hat. It was as if he didn't want the sun to touch his face. He seem petrified of sunlight, as if he was afraid he would burn. I thought it was odd. I never asked him about it, though." (Sun,Mirror,Various publications mid 1987-90)

A Dr Kotler explained that "As the suns ability to darken skin is much greater than that of Hydroquinone (a medical skin bleach) to lighten it, strict avoidance of the sunlight is imperative." The above comments seem to suggest Jackson bleached his skin, however these same statements will act as a defence, as explained latter in this chapter. By 1987 many people reading the above sorts of statements, believed Jackson wanted to be white.

Theology on Device Abel and a second seco Intelligent the agent (Device Second second

When Marson Loopen is approximate and a second second second in a second second

Rumes, e.e. papers una accesso e.e. ....... roc by a freed

Long brief and the second of the second seco

A. E. Montreet we can be considered and the second seco



The BAD albumels w

Huck Mug teine



1987, publicity shots, increased Jackson's pale appearance.



1988 in public, Jackson appeared darker than he did in publicity shots, but he still looked paler than he use to.



1988 a paler Jackson (Publicity shot)

"You're the biggest star ever, but the white man will never let you be bigger than Elvis." (Dineen,p28.1993) Don King is alleged to have said this to Jackson in 1984. This statement was published to act as some reason as to why Jackson had changed his colour. Which suggests a very weak and naive man.

Jackson during all the debate never spoke, his last interview was in 1982. The only comment he made was in his 1988 book Moonwalk;

"They say I've had my eyes widened, that I want to look more white. More white? What kind of statement is that. I have to set the record straight now. I have never had my cheeks altered or my eyes widened. I have not had my lips thinned, nor have I had a skin peel. All of these charges are ridiculous."

The debate continued. Jackson is a business man as well as a musician, and he knows the benefit of public intrigue and confusion, "All publicity is good publicity", in part, is how Jackson felt about the debate. The proof of that was the 30 million sales of his album "Bad", by 1989.

Between 1986 onwards, Rap music took off, the performers of this music had grown up on the streets, and presented white America with the reality of street life, through their music.

### "The only thing Michael Jackson has ever done for blacks, is buy them wigs."(Chuck D 1988)

This statement by Chuck D of Public Enemy is a demonstration of the distance that was beginning to grow between Jackson and his race. It is very ironic considering that if it wasn't for Michael Jackson, Public Enemy would not have been played on MTV, and therefore unable to reach their mainstream audience. Flavour Flav, another member of Public Enemy however stated "What Michael has done, is got up there, and showed the world we can do it." (1989). This demonstrates the confusion about what Jackson was, or wasn't.

Lyrically Jackson had been, since the success of "Thriller"

Year on and "request of the second sec

The debate with rule with the second se

המיזה משלה 1995 מה אפקילויין או היי הייייה היי היי לחוד הרכיצה השט קריקיאה וגם את ידים ארציים היייה היי את ארציים אולה וליה האפלרי על קריקרי היייולי היי היי הי

"The only iting Mission Disease has blacks in buy them mays increding to



362. publicity shots approximited follows a public upped and operations.



1988 in public Licksin append distant the first in public above the first and the particular above but he set to the first but he





Black Magazine Right On! 1987



1989 at an award show. Jackson seemed to be changing shades from one event to the next



1990, without make-up Jackson appeared darker, than he did in public or in publicity shots.

aware that he had to maintain and defend himself from being accused of forgetting his race, the lyrics to the title track of "Bad", and the accompanying video demonstrates him defending himself from such accusations. As with all things related to Jackson it was presented in his own fantasy filled Broadway inspired style.

The ultimate message that he is still credible, which is replaced with the word "Bad", which is used by blacks on the streets of America to denote credibility, was misread when shown on T.V, people thought Jackson was proclaiming himself as a hard man, not so. The flash production and imagery surrounding Jackson causes many people to miss the obscured and intricate messages in his lyrics and videos, unless they are willing to examine further.

The other message to this video tells that securing a good education and turning away from the sheepish mentality of following the crowd is a credible way to live. The video was inspired by the true story of a black youth who returned to his old neighbourhood from a private school to which he had won a scholarship, only to be killed in a robbery when hanging out with his old friends. However, many blacks were angry at Jackson for portraying blacks in a negative light.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the video for "Bad" 1987

"I think his Bad video is offensive to all black people. It contained all the stereotypical negative images of blacks—the drug dealing, the graffiti. He's too weird with those Elephant Man bones. Where are his values."

Eleanor Williams. KJLH radio. Los Angeles. 1987.

"Sometimes when you're treated unfairly it makes you stronger and more determined. Slavery was a terrible thing, but when black people in America finally got out from under that crushing system, they were stronger. They knew what it was to have your spirit crippled by people who are controlling your life. They were never going to let it happen again. I admire that kind of strength. People who have it take a stand and put their blood and soul into what they believe." Jackson.Moonwalk.1988.p280.



Alluck Magazine -Right On: 1982 -

the addition of the decision of the second s

evene frei bie led to some of the second sec

The elemeter process of self for a cold control of with the word "Back which the cold is a cold in the word "Back which the cold in the cold in the self of the self of the cold in the cold in the self of the self of the cold in the cold in the cold in the self of the self of the self of the cold in the co

The otroit dissinge in the network of the basis of the second sec

Frenk Cas Dari Valan A Dimension (2010) and bained all the abordity and responding the drug dealingt free graftic and a transmission Man bones. Without the Kity Content of Test of Eleance. Without (2018) and an and a Test of

Scratting more determined and in the second of the second



By 1991 a very white Jackson.



A two toned face on the cover of Jackson's 1991 album, one of his only public references to his colour.



Honoured as a King of the Ivory Coast in 1992.

Between June 1989 to November 1991 Jackson disappeared from public life to work on his "Dangerous" album. When he reemerged in Nov 1991 he was completely white in appearance, gone was the undecided colour of the Bad video. The first song released was "Black Or White". The lyrics preached that "It don't matter if your black or white" in a call for racial harmony, but also contained the lyrics "I'm not going to spend my life being a colour", and "I ain't scared of those sheets", as in the KKK.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the video for "Black or White" and media reaction

It seemed however to viewers that Jackson was presenting himself as a self creation, that he could become, or do anything he wanted to, as the video demonstrates. One letter to the BBC's "Points Of View" read, "I was disgusted to see Jackson calling for racial harmony, ironic, when he has so obviously, through plastic surgery made himself look more European, in order to look less black." Even worse for Jackson was a report from Brazil claiming that "70% of males under the age of 30, thought Jackson was a white man". Despite what he had written in Moonwalk, the public was starting to believe Jackson had bleached his skin.

In February of 1992, Jackson visited the Ivory Coast to be honoured as an African King. A definite move to demonstrate his connection with Africa. Unfortunately the huge crowds were poorly secured by the Government and many public events by Jackson had to be cancelled for public safety. Also as described before Jackson was constantly seen protecting himself from the sun and holding his hands up to his face. Which angered the African press who wrote, "We know our country has bad sanitation, so why doesn't the American sacred beast return to his white America." (The Times.1992.)

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the video for "Remember The Time".

This February 1992 video shows an all black Egyptian court, no white Liz Taylor as Cleopatra in this film. This video showed



inside al man-grove a 1981 eff.



A second off in order to the desired of the second second





**Oprah Winfrey** 



A sufferer of Vitaligo demonstrating how make-up hides the dis-colouring of her skin. Jackson still felt connected to his race. But it was all to late as the previous comments demonstrate. Before, the public debate about Jackson's colour was priceless PR, and he knew it. But now the public and press had decided he had bleached his skin. The mystery was gone. Jackson had to start speaking up and so decided to give Oprah Winfrey his first Televised interview in 10 years.

### \*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Oprah Winfrey interview.

The interview televised in February of 1993 was watched by over 90 million American's, one of the largest T.V audiences in American history. The un-paralleled audience figures showed the public obsession with Jackson and his colour. By explaining he had a disease he had re-invented himself, yet again. The outcome of this interview has established Jackson a racial misfit, neither black nor white, people on one side think he did eradicate his blackness and others believe he does suffer from Vitaligo.

The proof that he does have Vitaligo, was used before in the press, as evidence to prove he had bleached his skin. Covering his face with his hands and wearing big hats, and using creams to rub on his skin, are all necessary for people with Vitaligo. As the skin cells are diseased, the risk of cancer and other skin diseases are greatly increased, to the point were many sufferers not only have Vitaligo, but other diseases and complications.

One Doctor in an article entitled "Jackson's Sun Nightmare" claimed "over time the bodies resistance to the sun decreases to the point that any direct sunlight can cause serious sun burn, requiring medical treatment." Evening Press.1994.

The last few years (1993 onwards) have seen Jackson become a figure for others to examine and in some cases to blame for the increase of blacks using highly toxic chemicals such as hydroquinone, an industrial bleach. It is used in photography, and products containing more than 2% are banned in Britain. To obtain this chemical many blacks in Britain import products from West Africa. The bleaching products are badly labelled promising "clear, eventoned skin". Norma Vidler a Annound Brutett and State 1997 and 19

The Intervent Kenser of the second se

etymood in the model (California) is a second s South is second these models are set of the second second second second second second second second second second

Control HerryCl

A sufferer of Vitalight



A black Jackson impersonator using white make-up to better represent his idol.



Regardless of his appearance young blacks still idolise him worldwide.



Today's Jackson is totally white.

specialist in treating damaged skin described the results she has seen on people who have used these creams;

"Hydroquinone destroys the skin cells, it destroys the pigments. It makes the skin very rough and orange-peely, and cause huge bumps . The effects are devastating, but people still use it. Why? So many say they are Michael Jackson fans, and used the creams to look more like him. I have seen the results and I think he has done a great disservice to his race." (Times.Beyond The Pale.1994.)

Others say Jackson is acting out what the Victorians gave a scientific name Anthropometry, the systematic measurement of human dimensions. It relates biological race with culture and intellectual development. Some Victorians were fascinated with the Indian cast system, which divides Hindu society into four different groups. The highest of these are pale-coloured and fine featured, the lowest dark. Sir Herbert Hope Risley, director of Ethnography in the Indian Civil Service spent most of his life measuring the noses of thousands of people in northern India. He produced the Orbital-Nasal Index that found, to his satisfaction that people from higher casts had narrowed and sharper noses than those from lower casts.

The Michael Jackson of today would fit into the higher cast system of Risley's Orbital-Nasal Index. In 1982 while being interviewed by some fans, it was mentioned that one of the fans was from India, at this Jackson shouted to one of his staff, "Who are my people?", the staff member returned, "Indian's Mike!". Jackson then proceeded to proclaim his love for Indian people saying "the darker the skin the better", which means he either changed his mind after 1982 or has the disease Vitaligo. One Doctor in Cuba, in a reported entitled "We'll turn Jacko Blacko" (The Sun,1993) claimed he could treat Jackson's disease by turning him black again.

The public has been presented with a figure fascinated with transformations, and the attention this gets him from the public.

and the second se

Others say unceeder is the offer the control of the

The Metrical State and a second se



A black Jackson impersonate using white make up to bene represent his idok



Negaralics of his approximation of solution (100 states) of solutions





Nelson Mandela, a very strong, definite black icon.

SPECIAL SUMMER ODUBLE ISSUE - TUPAC'S ACCUSER SPEA



Vibe magazine 1995, a very black publication with a very white Jacko. Despite his appearance blacks can't discard or ignore him.

Jackson now spends his time balancing the rewards he receives from blacks. Nelson Mandela who Jackson visited during his 79 birthday in South Africa remarked of Jackson "We now see who is the real world leader", referring to the huge press turn out.

The other side of this is that blacks on the streets are unsure of Jacksons genuine agenda. This over shadows the remarkable achievements he has made during his career, the first black cartoon was an animated series based on the Jackson 5 in the early 1970's. The first black weekly televised programme in the mid 1970's was the Jacksons Variety show, long before The Cosbys in the 1980's. Now we have the black dominated MTV thanks to Jackson.

All of these achievements, in part down to one man's talent, have for his race and him been sadly clouded over by his hunger to grab the public's attention. Either by removing his race or by keeping his medical condition quite, whatever the reason only he really knows. What society is left with is an even more confused definition of racial identity.



An illustration portraying Jackson as the first black man, doing an impression of a white man, doing an impression of a black man. menengiana pasta ang di tang ang di tang ang oung na 20 tang ang di tang ang di tang ang Warata yang tang tang tang tang tang tang di tang ang huga prata was tak

The other with a the set the set the set of the set of





nieck publication with a sea white facks. Despite approxime blacks can't black or ignue him.

## THE DIFFERENT COLOURS OF MICHAEL JACKSON'S FACE FROM AGES 13-40







# " *Everybody* has deep, dark secrets..."

—michael jackson 1978



"..the more people are going to wonder what I really am...
...and the longer it takes them to discover this, the more famous I will be."

—michael jackson 1984



# Chapter 2. Sexual Identity



1972. Michael Jackson's first solo album is released. A child performing songs of maturity far beyond his years.



Shirley Temple



Michael and his brother's achieved huge success but lost their childhood innocence in the process.

The first impression on the world that Michael Jackson made was as a child star. The innate innocence of children is all part of the appeal that captivates the public when it comes to child performers. The juxtaposition of a child, on one hand able to perform on the same level as an adult, while still appearing to possess all the naivety of his or her peers, is what fascinates the public.

The best exponent of child stardom is Shirley Temple, born in 1928, in her first year of acting she received an academy award aged six years old, "in grateful recognition of her outstanding contribution to screen entertainment during the year 1934." (Academy Awards Committee.) By age 11 she was the number one box-office attraction.

The Macmillan International Film Encyclopedia described her as;

"A cute, doll-like, precocious child, complete with dimples and curls, she provided a bright little spot in the Depression years of the 30's. At the height of her success she was virtually a national institution, a model for the child every mother wanted and every little girl wanted to imitate. But by the 1940's she was quickly approaching the status of has-been... she simple did not hold the same appeal as an adolescent and an ingenue that she had held as a child." (Katz,1994,p.1337)

Michael Jackson was born in Gary Indiana, Chicago on August 29 1958. By age nine he and his older brothers, brought by their father Joe Jackson, performed in strip clubs and night clubs such as Mr. Lucky's, all over Chicago and neighbouring states. As a devout Jehovah's Witness Jackson's mother was anxious, as described in Moonwalk, Michael Jackson's 1988 auto-biography.

> "She worried about me because of my age. 'This is quite a life for a nine year old,' she would say, staring intently at my father." (Jackson,1988,p.36)

# Chapter 2. Sexual Identity

1972. Michael Jackom effektion and album is rolenced: A child erforming songs of maturity for beyond ins years.

Studey Trophy.

Mathemal Appleauxin Apple Restrictions of California and California Apple Restriction and California and California California Apple Restrictions and California and California Statistics Apple Restrictions and California Statist

erianii aid bea barrad*i* Ind ant encome agus tracatta Did reactanni agus tido ach Ind reactanni agus tido ach



Michael Jackson with his mother Katherine and in the centre one of his brothers Jermaine.1988



Joe Jackson, Michael Jackson's father. In 1993 Jackson told of how he would "regurgitate" before his father would visit him, even as an adult. Joe responded later that "if he did regurgitate, he regurgitated all the way to the bank!"



On stage a young Jackson creates the fantasy of childish innocence for his audience, hiding the true facts of his life style. Exactly as he does today.

#### In Moonwalk Jackson recalls;

"We worked in more than one club that had strippers in those days. I used to stand in the wings of this one place in Chicago and watch a lady whose name was Mary Rose. I must have been nine or ten. This lady would take off her clothes and her panties and throw them to the audience. The men would pick them up and sniff them and yell. My brothers and I would watch all this, taking it in, and my father wouldn't mind. We were exposed to a lot doing that kind of circuit. In one place they had cut a little hole in the musicians' dressing room wall that also happened to act as a wall in the ladies' bathroom. You could peek through this hole, and I saw stuff I've never forgotten.

Guys on that circuit were so wild, they did stuff like drilling little holes in the ladies' loo all the time. Of course, I'm sure my brothers and I were fighting over who got to look through the hole. 'Get outta the way it's my turn!' Pushing each other away to make room for ourselves.

Later we did the Apollo Theatre in New York, I saw something that really blew me away because I didn't know things like that existed. I had seen quite a few strippers, but that night one girl with gorgeous eyelashes and long hair came out and did her routine. She put on a great performance. All of a sudden, at the end, she pulled of her wig, pulled a pair of big oranges out of her bra, and revealed that she was a hard-faced guy under all that makeup. That blew me away. I was only a child and couldn't even conceive of anything like that.

I received quite an education as a child. More than most. Perhaps this freed me to concentrate on other aspects of my life as an adult." (Jackson, 1988, p38-39)

What Jackson didn't tell in his book was the darker side of his knowledge of sexual activities regarding his father and brothers. As the Jackson 5 became more successful Michael's older brothers began to take full advantage of the groupies on offer. The older brothers would take girls back to their rooms to have sex, despite the fact young Michael was across in the next bed, and regardless of whether he was a sleep or not. We have a contract of the second of the seco

Guerra of control product in the second of t

Concentral quality on and an Point quality from the of an Ubrane attaction (2001) (2000 Feb

My hart Uberen im their annenderstigt in it men im end Alt Providential annenderstigt in its in dense states for men in annenderstigt in its in annenderstigt biological de la contra de la contra del se de la contra de

Destroyed and make (granted) of the heighters fermione (white

encodes L. La società inspedie de la società la solar noncontrat construction de la società la solar quanta de la società de la società la solar quanta construction de la società la società de la società de la società mentamente della società de la società la società de la società de la società la società de la società de la società de la società la società de la società della società de la società la società de la società della la società della soci



Jackson with his mother during the high of his fame in the mid 1980's. His love for his mother has seen him dedicate all his albums to her in one way or another. An extract from a recent poem entitled *Mother* by him demonstrates his devotion.

Every day without a hold I will treasure what you've mold I will remember every kiss Your sweet words I'll never miss . No matter where I go from here You're in my heart, my mother dear



A rare photo of Joh' Vonnie born on August 30 1974, Joe Jackson's illegitimate child. Michael Jackson's half sister and one of the cause of Michael's hatred of his father.

Most damaging was the extra marital affairs Jackson's father had and continued to have while on the road with his son's. "Marlon (one of Michael's brothers) recalled his father coming into the boys' hotel rooms with a bevy of shapely beauties on both arms, all giggling. 'G'night, fellows,' Joe would say. The boys in bed in their pajamas, would watch as their father and his lady friends closed the door. They could here the laughter from Joe's room next door. It was as if he wanted to be certain that the boys knew what was going on." (Taraborrelli, 1991, p188)

For Jackson sex as far as he was concerned wasn't about love, he had been exposed to strippers, groupies, transexuals and most damaging the infidelity of his own father. All aspects of sex that he had witnessed were exploitive and damaging and extremely negative.

Most detrimental to Jackson as seen by Dr Carole Liberman was that "the father's infidelity would certainly have hit the youngest child exposed to it the hardest (in this case Michael) he would have thought that by not telling his mother he had betrayed her the most. Michael was nine, just at the end of his Oedipal stage, a time where it is important for boys to be getting love and attention from their mother... he would be wanting to be the favourite loved figure of his mother at all time. To now be put in a situation were his mother is being betrayed by her husband, the person who would be his rival for her love and attention would have made it seem all the more unfair." Dr Liberman concluded that;

"In a normal, Odepal case the youngest would never have the power to dethrone the other parent, Michael had the ammunition, his rival for his mother's attention actually was abusing his privileges, but he couldn't use it for fear of hurting her. This would have been a particularly difficult time for Michael". (Lisa Shivers,1988,p34)

For most people growing up their introduction to sexuality is gradual, usually shared information from friends in the school yard and occasional awkward encounters with the opposite sex, over their developing years as a teenager and so on. Martin de la construction de la

File associe seu en la company long, ha facili sente a company and arrest comagena for a company et sen fact he francos and solutionely, factoria

Most vermental to the second of the second o



Jackson with the normer of the prothe high of the fame of the pro-(930° s. 1415 lower for biermothe this seem him dedicate all fails albums to her in one wayfor about a to her in one wayfor applier. An entrate from a factor both smalled from with the demonstrates his deviation

Except day widered a hold their reasons what you be made their reasons what you be their reasons would if it needs and the reasons would if it needs had be reasons where it as from high the reason where it as from high



Andrew Moli, However, Sano A.
 Andrew Moli, However, Sano A.
 Andrew Moli, Moli, Mo



For a brief time during the year 1977. a 19 year old Jackson attended night clubs before his solo career exploded. He frequented a celebrity club called Studio 54. A notoriously decadent place for sex and drugs, it was closed after 2 years for illegal sex and drugs activities. Despite this there are no reports of any sexual activity that included Jackson. In the kiss and tell all society that we live in today, if he had done anything it is doubtful if his actions would still be unknown today. Considering the money involved.

By age nine Michael Jackson had seen all sorts of sexual activities mostly negative, strippers, the countless groupies his brothers went through, culminating in his father's flaunting of his infidelity.

The actual effects that this had on him as he grew up only he really knows, but what knowledge can be gained for his audience from the above encounters, is that Jackson grew up in an extremely unhealthy and very conflicting environment, that no child is equipped to deal with regardless of his or her maturity as a performer.

The negative elements of sexuality dominated his developing adolescent years, and the confusion of sexuality we see today from Jackson is a result of those experiences.

So when he wrote in his book Moonwalk on his experiences;

"I received quite an education as a child. More than most. Perhaps this freed me to concentrate on other aspects of my life as an adult." (Jackson,1988,p 38)

This was regarding the strippers and not the damaging activities of his father and brothers. Perhaps he has chosen to concentrate on other aspects of life, but it is not by choice that he is the confused image of sexuality that we see today. However, as he has kept the public guessing about his racial identity he has done the same with his sexual identity.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the maturity Jackson displayed as a 12 year old child performing "Who's loving You".

By the late 1970's as Jackson entered his early twenties his high voice maintained and through becoming a vegetarian his features, helped by his first nose job had become more feminine in appearance. As his solo career began to take off with the album "Off The Wall", the public and press began to ask questions of his sexuality for the first time.

The first of two rumours surfaced around this time, printed in Jet magazine one stated that he was gay and the other that he was preparing to have a sex change in order to marry a T.V star called Clifton Davis. As the rumours spread, fans and reporters asked Jackson of it's authenticity.



A second second

By age and be active excloses brothers weather and a second his midelicy

The actual offgene trace to the control of the technology for events built when the control of the control of technology for events of the control of the control of technology and technology for events of the control of technology for technology

<sup>21</sup> record quite and the point of the second quite and the Render of the Prince of the Render of

Contraction of the second s

By the tate (B70% as second (Contract Contract) hereitates, holoed by his 's a second of the contract hereitates, holoed by his 's a second of the contract has albeer 'Contractory's as a second of the contract questions of the second of the contractory's has properly form a second of the contractory's here for the form a second of the contractory's hereitates is the second of the second of the contractory's hereitates is the second of the second of the contractory's hereitates is the second of the second of the second of the second hereitates is the second of the second o



By the late seventies questions about his sexuality first began to surface.

Having not seen the reports he was livid when he heard of them "It's disgusting to me that people think I'm gay and having a sex change! How awful."

When a reporter asked him if he was gay in 1979 Jackson snapped back;

"No I am not gay. I am not a homo. Not at all. People make up stories about me because they have nothing else to do. I'm not going to let it get to me. I'm not going to have a nervous breakdown because people think I like having sex with men. I don't and that's that. If I let this get to me it will only show how cheap I am. I'm sure I must have a lot fans who are gay, and I don't mind that. That's their life and this is mine. You can print that."

He asked the reporter;

"What is it about me that makes people think I'm gay? Is it my voice? Is it because I have this soft voice? All of us in the family have soft voices. Or is it because I don't have a lot of girlfriends? I just don't understand it." It wouldn't be until he became a world obsession after "Thriller" that he would start to exploit the media's curiosity to suit him.

The late 1970's were difficult for Jackson, as he was breaking away from his family musically and emotionally, he had been the bread winner since age 7 and needed his space as adulthood approached, while he tried to establish his own career and identity.

By the early 1980's Jackson had gradually emersed himself in his own world, filled with the animals that lived in his own private zoo. He didn't socialise or date any women, instead he concentrated on his music and spent his free time playing with animals and young children.

"One of my favourite pastimes is being with children—talking to them, playing with them in the grass. They say somethings that just astound you. They go through a brilliant, genius stage. But then, when they become a certain age..." Michael paused. His face looked sad. "When they get to a certain age, they lose it." (Steve Demorest, Melody Maker, 1979)



Hy the Life seventies questioned about his sexuality (net heath) if

Hourse et al solar Barn "Da sta phone - 100 - 100 Ingla several ungen mone -

When the pullet it and the second sec

He saxed the report When its contract is 4 th eveloping the same institute views soft to be a of priference. I just units a single pecanet of a redia a contract with exploit the resolution contracts and

The late 107.0 a were of a local of a local and a second of a second of a local and a second of a local and a second of a local and a second a second of a local and a second of a second

By the survey 4 \$800 kines of the set of here plan works fillen with the set of value 2000 site side (set) a site of present batted of the set of the set of the argment with and share site (set).



Jackson on the cover of Life magazine in 1993 with a small sample of his many animals.



The "Peter Pan" label has by many observers been attached to Jackson, help by his surgically altered features.



Jackson with E.T, another unworldly creature who embodied innocence and vulnerability.

Jackson was maintaining himself in a state of constant adolescence not only by the company he kept but by his appearance. He was distancing himself from any form of adult relationships, fearing the pain and hurt he had seen in his parents marriage and in the countless divorces his siblings had experienced in their short adult lives. Almost all of the relationships in his family, that he had witnessed were filled with complications and pain.

"I don't trust anyone, except Katherine (his mother). And even then, I'm not so sure..." (Michael Jackson, Soul Magazine, 1979)

As the "Thriller" album increased Jackson's fame to astronomical heights during 1983-84, his image as a "Peter Pan", "a man child", began to receive regular press coverage, alongside his music.

#### \*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of "The Making Of Thriller" video 1982, showing something of Jackson's "sissified acting".

He had no girlfriend, un-heard of for a performer in his position which yet again ignited rumours about his sexuality. Such as the following statement;

"This... female acting, sissified acting expression, it is not wholesome for our young boys nor our young girls. Certainly, the man is a great singer. Certainly, he's a powerful entertainer. We cannot and we would not try to take anything away from our brother." he continued "...actually ruins your young men and makes your young women have nothing to look up to as a real man for their own lives. This is a shame. But of course, men like this will live to die of old age, because they threaten nothing." (Black Muslim Leader Luis Farrakhan, 1984)

Unlike in 1979, when he had protested his straightness Jackson now knew the benefit of mass media interest in his sexuality, at least privately. The more enigmatic that Jackson was, the more the public wanted to know.



Analogue en the cover of Addimajorative fat (995 with a smith sample of his many antinals)



Ebe 2Poros Pen - Edited Intellige and adherivers Poels manifold Juri Sonchelle Is, Jührenigkeitel athered tosimies



Jaho and a second second

cal heart-contig following and a second s Second s

A state of the second secon

This a receive action is a manipulation of a molecular and a grad for a manipulation of a molecular action of a second second



Jackson attending an award show with Brook Sheilds as his date.



Jackson with child actor Emmanuel Lewis who he also took to award shows along with Brooke Sheilds, 1984.



Jackson made various appearances with Jane Fonda a woman much older than him, unlikely to be romantically involved with him, 1983.



With Liza Minnelli and Jimmy Safechuck 1988.

"In 1984 on Saturday Night Live an America comedy programme, Eddy Murphy played a very effeminate Jackson as a guest on a talk show called 'Guy Talk', hosted by an equally effeminate Liberace played by another actor. They both discussed their sexual conquests of women. 'Yes, that's the only way to go,' Eddie as Michael said, with a flick of his wrist. 'Slam, bam, thank you, ma'am. That's what I like." (Taraborrelli,1991.p396)

His former video cameraman Steve Howell recalls Jackson's reaction; "I don't mind it, I mean the more they make fun of me, the more people are going to wonder what I really am. I don't care when people call me a fag. No one knows the truth. No one knows who or what I am. They can say what the want to say, because the bottom line is they don't know and everyone is going to continue searching to find whether I'm gay, straight, or whatever. It doesn't bother me. And the longer it takes them to discover this, the more famous I will become." (Jackson,1984)

At public events such as award shows Jackson would bring Brooke Sheilds, and child actor Emmanuel Lewis, on other occasions he would be seen with Liz Taylor or Jane Fonda. Women old enough to be his mother. The media and public were extremely confused by seeing Jackson with such a glamourous woman as Brooke Sheilds and in their company a young child like Emmanuel. Adding Liz Taylor and Jane Fonda only increased media speculation.

He had now learned to manipulate the public and press not only by his appearance but by his associations. Many people seeing him with Emmanuel, saw him as a "Peter Pan" figure, others believed he was dating Brooke Sheilds. While some thought he was looking for a mother figure, by dating older woman such as Jane Fonda, and then there were those who thought he was asexual. A sexual non-entity, more like a ten year old boy, than the 26 years old man that he was.

Privately these people were his friends, not propaganda props, used to hide any secret sexual activity on his part. One of the



dackson attending an award sha with twook Sheilds as his date



Suckeys with a single and the second second



Antonical and the second second

The LEBS and Stitues of the second se

His temperandeo como con el como el comencia el temperando como el com

At output events sever a los Bradia Eriéda, Rod don e los a los occureros trendost no los a los Warren outenough to a los a los autous educately carlos a los a los autous educately carlos a los a los pours duca tos Estructor a los a los pours duca tos Estructor a los a los

He had been neares to the set of the set o



On stage Jackson's performances are anything but asexual as far as his female fans are concerned.



This is the first kiss by Jackson the public ever saw. It was splashed across the world. Unfortunately it took place on stage where it is all part of his "Performance".

many characteristics that makes him stand out from other entertainers, is that he has always chosen to live his private life as he wants to, regardless of public opinion, however he is very careful in how it is presented.

"I think it's fun that girls think I'm sexy, But I don't think that about myself. It's just fantasy, really. I like to make my fans happy, so I might pose or dance in a way that makes them think I'm romantic, but really I guess I'm not that way." (Jackson.1988.p154)

In his videos and on stage Jackson is the complete opposite to how he is off stage. His performances are very sexually driven, as one female fan described ;

"The way he can slink across a stage, the ease with which he does a spin, his dancing, bump-and-grind movements are so sexy." (Cushing.1995.p37)

That's the paradox with Jackson, on one hand he barely if ever says one word in public, yet on stage in front of 100,000 people he has no problems grabbing or rubbing his crotch. When asked by Oprah Winfrey in his 1993 interview why he grabs his crotch he claimed that;

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Oprah Winfrey interview regarding Jackson's stage performances and his virginity.

To be so sexually driven on stage and completely the opposite off stage is what confuses many people. Jackson did shed some light on the subject by saying;

"I feel most comfortable on stage, I hate to leave it. If I could I would sleep on stage, I feel nothing can hurt me when I'm on stage." (Jackson.1988.p210)

On stage he knows what is expected from the fans, and he is the master of all he surveys. But off stage a relationship is a different game, one which is not as clear cut as performing on cate of the devict of the second s Internet for particular to the second se

n thus, if y for that the second of the seco

in het versees and en optimiser in bow fra stief stage in alle en 68 ong temste tigs det.

The any had catustic to a solution of the solu

That's the pendox and, and a Mark one relating prove a prefactor of the prove a relation to the standard of a standard of the standard for a central of the standard for central of th

To be as opolally done in the second of off staget as what conturns in the second nome system on the second in the second of t

Initiation and a sector of a

enternalistic "product opublish had to brance that unblash, on assessment the second of the

nessen og sen af sen fra dis et sjolf og sen af sen get sen af stolfer slag og sen af sen get sen af sen get s og sen get sen af sen get s og sen get slag af sen af sen er sen af sen get sen af sen



Fig. 1



Fig. 2



Fig. 3



stage, and it is the pain of being hurt that has him drifting from one extreme to the other. If he remains surrounded by animals, children and adolescents he can avoid the reality of life and his sexuality. As long as he is in control he is happy, confusing and twisting his sexuality to keep people guessing.

#### \*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the videos for "In the Closet" and "Blood On The Dance Floor"

By the late 1980's and into the 1990's Jackson's appearance had become more and more androgynous. He still appeared "Peter Pan" like, but now he began to further blur the lines between his masculinity and femininity (Fig. 1 Publicity Photo 1991). In publicity photos it was hard to tell what he was, however in public with less styling he seemed more male than female.

He demonstrated his awareness of this by portraying himself as a King dog (Fig. 2) and a Queen hen (Fig. 3), as part of an illustration on the cover of his album "Dangerous" released in 1991.

The main objective of his androgynous, was and is to appear as sexually non threatening as possible. Dr Paul Gabreil, a psychiatrist at New York University gave an explanation for Jackson's appearance;

"Michael's behaviour seems to stem from either a wish to look less manlike, remaining a child, or a desire to look more neutral to avoid the issues and conflicts about sexuality. Maybe Michael Jackson has not developed sexually."

Despite his supposed asexuality Jackson still indulges in provoking peoples reactions to his looks as Fig. 4 demonstrates. Published in 1995 this image shows a very feminine looking Jackson. It is his wish to constantly confuse and add to the debate on his sexuality.

"No one knows who or what I am". (Jackson 1984)
By the rate 1000 control of the second had been and been and the control of the second second had been and the second had been

He damp included frances in the component of the componen

Pherman objective of the contract is service contribution of the contract objection of all New Your contract (revection oppresidence)

Orematic his supportion and data votices provides markford (1997) Published in 1997 (1997) (1997) Jackman (1997) (1997) Jackman (1997) (1997)

الإيريمية المراجب المراجب



Jackson has managed to marry images of the overtly sexual and the completely innocent together, to an amazing degree of success.



As demonstrated in the videos "In The Closet" and "Blood On The Dance Floor" he is always careful to demonstrate that he is heterosexual, despite how he has manipulated his appearance. A significant proportion of Jackson's fans are young children. While many performers avoid at all costs appealing to children for fear of what critics may think. Jackson has always demonstrated his ability to unite different generations behind his music. That is what makes him stand out above his contemporaries as his record sales prove.

Jackson once described Disneyland as his "favourite place".

One of the most bizarre accounts about his perceived innocence or lack of it, as told by Sheryl Crow, a former member of Jackson's band. Described that during Jackson's concerts, when she would sing a duet with him (where they would dance close together). How she and the other band members would bet on whether Jackson's was aroused! Even his touring band knew little of his true sexuality.

\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Diane Sawyer interview in June 1995, regarding Jackson's appearance. Jackson and a

en la serie de la contra La contra de la contr La contra de la contra



Action in second second and action of the second se





Jackson with child actor Macauly Culkin and director John Landis in 1991. Messing around on the "Black Or White" video.



Images of him as a "Peter Pan" with the young kids he hangs around with. This photo from 1995 shows that even after the allegations he still lives his life as he wants to.



Where other performers would, have distanced themselves from child, Jackson increased his association to further prove his innocence.



The only question about him that ever threatened to seriously damage his career happened in August of 1993, when the father of a 13 year old boy accused Jackson of sexually molesting his son. The investigation ran for 6 months until Jackson paid the boy an undisclosed fee. For 6 months the media bombarded the public with story after story on Jackson's activities, as "told by a friend". By the end of the 6 months the story had lost all seriousness as it became yet another "Wacko Jacko" story. The part that Jackson's asexuality and "Peter Pan" man child image played in saving his career was critical.

"The powerful ingredient in his survival is old fashioned vulnerability. Not just sadness but—in the tired coin of critics—ineffable sadness. Jackson's underlying vulnerability makes credible the idea that he was set up. It even makes credible the idea that there's nothing wrong with having slumber parties with 12 year olds—in fact we should feel sorry for Jackson, not the kids. Add to that what people know about his childhood, or lack of it, and the pity becomes almost a shield." (Alter.Newsweek.1993)

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the making of the "Black or White" video, which demonstrates in parts Jackson's childishness .

By having so ingrained in the public's mind, images of him with young children, the public believed Jackson was child-like, an innocent, a perpetual adolescent. It was their wish to disbelieve that he was capable of inflicting any harm, increased by his non-threatening asexuality that saved his career.



Lickson with child across of Manaaly Childrin and director 300 Andris in 1991. Mossing strong in the "Histoix On Wints" video



Images of birn as a "Heice Han with the young kids he hadge around with This photo from 1995 shows the even sizer the allegations he with laveshight as he wants to





The only question about him this could be a balance of the demogeness for a second balance of a 12 year and boy accurated with the could be accurated by a council with the demogeness of a second balance of a second balance

"The poworful regreduent in Stinkters with the first of the first and the ability field just sameat but with the treatment of a local contracts bit sectores. Jockednik conterfying introduction of a local contract the little little in white add and the more manifester of a local contract (hat there is nothing wrong with forming to mubble of a local contract year glob—in fact well should teel scorp for according to a local contract kide. Add to that when before a local start works are a local contract. It is and the pity back her simple of the start of the local of (Alter Newsweets 1993)

A faile and a set of the second set of the second second

By having ap index of the part of the proyoung concern and the second approximation of the innecessity is percent of the second of the being of the second of the second of the second by the second concern and the second of the second by the second concern and the second of the second by the second concern and the second of the second by the second concern and the second second second by the second concern and the second second second by the second concern and the second second second second by the second concern and the second seco



Jackson and Lisa Marie Presley who he married in 1994.



His arranged marriage to Debbie Rowe has provided Jackson with two children. Perhaps the emotional stability of having children will suppress some of the pain of his past.

When interviewed in 1995 he was asked by Diane Sawyer why he had, if he was innocent paid the boy; "I asked my lawyers, can you guarantee me that justice will be done, they said no Michael, we can't. So it was a hands down decision to resolve the case. Get rid of it." Ever the realist when it comes to his career.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Diane Sawyer interview regarding the allegations, in June 1995.

In 1994, Jackson having survived the allegations, took his first steps into actual heterosexuality by marrying Lisa Marie Presley. For years people had seen him as asexual and found it difficult to see this wedding as nothing more than a publicity stunt. Yet another twisting of his sexuality. An attempt to further distance himself from the allegations. As one paper wrote, "Is Anyone Fooled By This" (Daily Mirror.1994)

To many it seemed impossible for Jackson to be sexual active and for the length of the 18 month marriage few believed in it's authenticity. Marrying Elvis's only child was seen as yet another "Wacko Jacko" story. However considering their backgrounds and positions in American culture, it is very understandable. They certainly could relate to one another, as many believed, but love seemed absent. Most likely an explanation is that Jackson having just spend 6 months in "hell" and Presley having been recently divorced, found themselves in similar situation emotionally. Both still go on vacations together after having divorced in January 1996, but there is no romance.

If marrying Presley didn't convince people of his sexuality, the announcement in November 1996 of the imminent birth of his first child "Prince" (named after his grandfather) and his second marriage to Debbie Rowe in November 1996, nothing would. This was soon followed by the birth of his daughter "Paris" born in April of 1998. We and a final second s

er (1994) and a set of the set of



New Provide seal box mobiles





Father and son or is it mother and child, difficult to tell with Jackson's androgynous look.

For the past twenty years of his adult life Jackson has kept his public guessing about his true sexuality. By altering his appearance he has become truly androgynous. Despite his sexually driven performance on stage, off stage he is disinterested in sex. Perhaps in an attempt to remain as innocent and childlike as his young companions. A wish to further distance himself from the complications of his youth.

His current marriage is an arrangement, not one of companionship as described in Life magazine when they visited Jackson's home;

"Everywhere, throughout the 25 room home, Mom is eerily absent. The house, with games and knickknacks piled in stairwells and nooks, has an edgy abandon, as if a teenager and his friends have been left in charge and the real parents are about to burst in—back from vacation—and throw a fit. Even now after returning from an Africa tour, Michael is here in Neverland with his boy yet Debbie is in L.A 150 miles southeast." (David Friend. Life.1997.p100)





raine and see of is a another an child, duffically in full with facts of a suffrageneits look.

For the participant part of the control of the second of t

the summer munners is the arrangement of the source of the

"Everywhere, the busic of the CC and the CC and the of the





"All of the animals and angles, golden thrones and jewelled crowns, skeletons and fun-house rides that take up much of the cover of *Dangerous*, appears to be a gigantic mask behind which the real Michael Jackson hides, through which the real Michael Jackson looks at the world." —Rolling Stone 1991

п /1



\*All of the animals and angles, existent to an even crowns, skeletons and behavior events which are of the cover of *Watheren estimation* and the behind which the road Archete are even which which the real Michae Jack are are even which which the real Michae Jack are are even which are

## Chapter 3. Image And Persona



Having become so famous at such a young age, there was no chance of Jackson, having any chance of a life, resembling normality.



The Jackson 5 cartoon series aired in 1971 and as Michael aged this programme helped perpetuate the image of him as a young child (The Jackson 5 didn't even do the voices for themselves) despite the onslaught of his teenage years and his acne filled face.

When the Jackson 5 were signed to Motown Records in 1969 Michael was instructed to tell reporters he was only eight years old, not 10 his real age. The brothers also rehearsed their answers to possible media questions. Perhaps the biggest fib arranged by Motown was that Diane Ross discovered the Jackson 5, which many people still believe today.

"From the time Michael Jackson was 10 he knew he had an 'image' to cherish and guard. Michael was taught to believe that the press was out to get him, and that in this media war it was every man—or—boy for himself." (Taraborrelli.1991.p78)

The whole family was portrayed as a 'wholesome' unite for the public to aspire to, despite the dysfunctional on-goings behind the scenes. Motown also publicised the group as "the sound of young America". In their first year the brothers sold over 10 million records and had 4 straight no.1's in America. The more they sold the more abnormal Jackson's life became.

"When you grow up, as I did, in front of 100 million people, your automatically different." (Michael Jackson.1993)

By 1972, images of the Jackson 5 were everywhere, from cereal adverts to the covers of countless teen magazines. For the first time in popular music the idol of millions of teenagers was younger than his fans. As time progressed the public's interest in Michael became disproportional to that of his brothers. Isolating them to being nothing more than a backing band. The result drove a wedge between all the brothers.

As the brothers aged the public began to lose interest. When the rigours of adolescence started this had drastic effects on Michael's confidence. The public didn't like to see little Michael grow up, as is the case with all child stars. Regardless that his talent remained, Jackson learned this lesson quickly and in a very face to face situation. Several fans who won a competition to meet him "looked at me with disappointment because I still wasn't the ten year old boy they saw on the first album cover." (Michael Jackson.1988) When and here a set of the set of

"From the anne deal and an each of a imager to charge and an anne ( )- ( ) Prat the posets of the company's a west strong managements of a first the comp

The whole burgers is a second of the second

South and the second part of the second secon

By 1972, maged a free control of a control of the c

As the boots and agent for a boot of a final operator of all of a Minimum second contract for a grow up at a latification of a boot of a final second for a latification of boots a latification of a boot of a second for a latification of a boot of a second for a latification of a boot of a second for a latification of a boot of a second for a latification of a boot of a second for a latification of a boot of a second for a boot of a boot

## Chapter 3. Image And Persona



Harring hocome or figurate and anoth a young has, there was an south a young has, there was an south a joing and and there of a jife meaning there are a south a joing and and there are an a south a joing and a south a souther and a south a joing and a south a so



Constanting of the second seco



Stamps featuring Jackson released by the island of St Vincent appeared after the success of the "Thriller" album.



Jackson's 1984 White House visit demonstrated how even the establishment had been gobbled up by the obsession. Where other pop singers repulse at recognition from the "establishment" Jackson worked the appearance for all it was worth.



Michael Jackson dolls were released in 1984 to feed the public appetite, further increasing the public perception of Jackson as a fantasy figure.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Oprah Winfrey interview regarding Jackson's opinion of the public.

In 1975 the Jackson 5 left Motown frustrated by bad record sales and no creative freedom, they moved to Epic records and changed their name to the Jacksons because of their contract, Motown legally owned the rights to the name Jackson 5 (regardless that the family had that name before they signed). By 1978 the brothers had re-established themselves as successful and by 1982 Jackson having both artistically and emotionally removed himself from the group (as described in the chapter on Sexual Identity) released the "Thriller" album. Which as described by Berry Gordy who established Motown "sent him into orbit, and he never came down!" (Gordy.ABC TV.1995)

Throughout 1983-85 Jackson reached unparalleled levels of success and fame on a global scale. His music videos and carefully managed public events, such as his huge police escort to the White House in 1984 to receive an award from President Ronald Reagan. Backed up with his many triumph at the Grammy awards and other awards ceremonies, helped create an image of him as God like and untouchable. He lived in his mansion behind huge gates, rarely spoke in public and if he did it wasn't about his private life. So the only image of him and his persona came through Pepsi commercials, dolls, bubble cards, posters, stamps, you name, it his image adorned it.

"Jackson's enforced isolation is part show-biz savvy and partly an attempt to preserve intact the fabric of his fantasy life." (an anonymous friend,Grant.p58.1984)

It was as if he only existed on T.V or in print and to prevent over exposure Jackson was careful to orchestrate his appearances to the minimum number of events, all the while obtaining the greatest coverage and rewards. Constantly creating his persona as untouchable and God like.

In 1073 media
Solara Scola
Solara Scola
In 1073 media
Solara Scola
Sol

n bit - keen digemetre op



Stange fortuning Jackson retoured hy the island of 91 Vincent approached affor the recens of the "Throfield athom



Alekson S (28.1 White House State Actionship of the Second how even the second high how even the second high how even the second high second when a reception of the Second Action Action Action the Second Action Act



Mini fact fuctors do la vene referencia in 1996 e contrato de la contrato da la secondaria de se la contrato da la secondaria da se la contrato da la secondaria da se la contrato da la secondaria



"Michael is very informed and aware of what is going on in his life, to an amazing degree, he's his own Rasputin." (John Branca 1984, Jackson's lawyer since the late 1970's.)

Time magazine the prestigious barometer of both cultural and social figures described Jackson, who adorned the cover of the magazine in 1984 (the third biggest selling copy ever, after the Princess Diane's death and funeral issues);

"Star of records, radio, rock video. A one-man rescue team for the music business. A song writer who sets the beat for a decade. A dancer with the fanciest feet on the street. A singer who cuts across all the boundaries of taste and style, and colour too. Michael Jackson 25 years old." Michael A with the control of the second of the first of the second of t

• Time magazine that the set operation of the magazine that the set operation of the second of the second operation ope

Start of rocente, Orden and Vittoo A vie bann for the music business. A social we've when we the beat for a constant A denote we've at the on the street A singled of a viel boundaries of teste and sign and the Vistorial Vistorial actions. The social action





The willingness of the public to believe outlandish stories about Jackson, the more outlandish the better, has seen him occupy the front pages of tabloids for over two decades. As the above headline demonstrates.



The constant press coverage can go from both wacky headlines to damaging and insulting headlines in the space of a week.

The arranged photo of Michael Jackson in the oxygen chamber.

When the Thriller "campaign" ended towards the beginning of 1985 and while Jackson worked on his next album (Bad), which didn't arrive for another two and a half years. His name and image needed to be kept in the public eye. Always aware of over exposure, Jackson needed to maintain his enigmatic fantasy figure persona by limiting his public appearances. Both he and his manager Frank Dileo arranged to have two stories planted in the National Enquirer. It was essential that nobody knew Jackson was actively seeking this attention. The first story told of "Jackson's bizzare plan to live till 150, by sleeping in oxygen chamber" and the other that he "wanted to buy the skeleton of The Elephant Man". These stories had the desired effect of keeping his profile high, and then some, in a short space of time almost everybody knew of them as nearly every paper worldwide, both gutter press and broad sheets reprinted the stories. With the result that most people actually believed them.

The myth of Jackson was increasing daily by the mid 1980's, before the tabloids had print stories about "his secret love" or "What's he really like", as they do with all celebrities, but these stories were different. With the increased paper sales thanks to "Jacko" stories, the press began to make up their own stories about him, mostly innocent at first. Stories about the relationship between Jackson and Bubbles his chimp, or his devout vegetarian diet, or how he named his food after Disney characters.

Soon the title "Wacko Jacko" was dubbed upon Jackson at which point the vast press coverage aimed at keeping his

## ENQUIRER



The will improve of the problem belie e out and by atomes alread believen, the more outmotive (b belief has seen him occupy the front pages of utblock key got avor decades. As the atome

ENQUIRER JACKO BATTLING BATTLING ANOREXIA No REXIA

When the finders of the second sec

The set is the set of the set of



Jackson as Mickey Mouse on the cover of Rolling Stone 1986



Louis, the Lama along with Bubbles the chimp, featured in many stories about Jackson.



The range of toys based on his animals included a bear called Mr. Tibbs, based on Jackson. The officially licensed products were a huge financial success.



By the late 1980's all the "Wacko Jacko" stories became part of the Jackson myth.

image, and the persona of him and his music constantly in the fore of popular culture, began to back fire. "Wacko Jacko" by 1987 was as recognisable a name as Michael Jackson. Those in the public who didn't buy his records saw him as a total eccentric, they saw him as more of a fantasy figure like Mickey Mouse than a human being. This was both advantageous and disadvantageous for Jackson.

Jackson had since the early 1980's created around him a world of childlike innocence and perpetual adolescence (as explained in Sexual Identity);

"Jackson's world of fantasy is easier to dismiss with malicious gossip than understood with sympathy, on some levels, I don't even know whether it's conscious or not, Michael knows that he has to stand off the demands of realty and protect himself" (Jane Fonda,1984)

As the press printed more outrageous stories after another, Jackson's fans became more and more devoted to him, having to constantly defend the so-called "Wacky" antics of their idol. As he gave no interviews to deny the stories, the fans saw, and even today, see themselves as being part of the front line in protecting him. As well as protecting his sanity the fans were constantly seeing reports that he bleached his skin, wanted to look like Diane Ross or that he was constantly rearranging his face with surgery. The more people questioned them, the more obsessive and loyal his fans became.

By the time Jackson released his long awaited follow up album in 1987 entitled "Bad", both the fan's and public's obsession in Jackson saw anything or anyone associated with him enveloped into the fantasy and myth. No longer was it enough to have his music or to read the stories, now you could even buy a range of toys based on Bubbles and the other animals he kept.

When Jackson started his first solo world tour, in Japan in 1987, stories about his fear of germs began to circulate, one told of how a huge glass shield would be placed in front of his stage, so as to protect him from the audience's germs\*. This influenced a story claiming that Jackson had fired 5 members

\* In his book on Jackson, The Magic And The Madness J.R Taraborrelli claims it was Jackson who first came up with this story during The Victory tour with his brothers in 1984, but it was quickly decided against, unfortunately it had already been planted by then. maga: and reactions and reactions of the form of the second reaction of the second reaction

\*Jaction & Archit Chine and Archite gostel from and a contract of a contract event in an architecture for new to contract of the low of barries from the contract.

As the product of the second s

By the functional second se Jackson converses second se Jackson second Jackson second Jackson second se



Jackson as Muchay Monse on 0 cover of Koiling Stone 1986



Million and the Lorentz and Lorentz H in Section America and astronom many sections about the lorent



Manager of most state of the second state of t







Jackson with Ryan White on the cover of Jackson's 1993 single "Gone Too Soon". This song was composed in memory of White after he died of A.I.D.S.



Jackson dancing with the Elephant Man in a scene from the Grammy winning video for the song "Leave Me Alone".

of his band, because they had failed a mandatory A.I.D.S test, which all his employees were submitted to because Jackson's biggest fear was catching A.I.D.S

This report really angered Jackson, as one of his closet adolescent friends Ryan White had A.I.D.S (White was fighting and eventually won a long court battle to attend public school, he died in 1990 aged 18). It was decided by Jackson to reduce the planting of stories, but it was definitely a case of closing the stable door after the event.

The only way Jackson was going to repudiate these stories was in his music, because giving a press conference or to do an interview would only remove his enigmatic and otherworldly aura, plus add to that the fact he hates interviews.

## \*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the video for "Leave Me Alone"

The 1989 video for "Leave Me Alone" portraying Jackson breaking away from the carnival ride he had become and the portrayal of him in an oxygen chamber as well as dancing beside The Elephant Man, demonstrates Jackson's acute awareness of how the public was seeing him. By not publicly denying the stories, so as to completely remove himself from them, is evidence of the value he saw in such propaganda.

By writing the song "Leave me Alone", and by creating a video based on the rumours, he was able to then have unparalleled publicity, and a million selling single, and an award winning video. This is the genius (presuming this over used word has maintained it's original prestige) of the man and the lengths to which he is willing to go.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Oprah Winfrey interview regarding The Elephant Man story and the Oxygen Chamber story, in 1993 of his book of his sector of h

(This regard residence) is a substant to the second residence of the second

Direct Data and a set of the set

By writing und terms of the second provide under a second provide under a second provide and the second provide a second prov



An and the second state of the second second

terigal i anti-deve pri scala nocidat Reprint kash montanton a na adda Satur ah anti-citi c generate Satur ah anti-citi c generate



His many incarnations further dissolved his persona into fantasy.



His blurred race and sex, allows Jackson to take on various appearances, which allow him to increase his appeal to all races.



One of the many fanzines filled with religious rhetoric supporting Jackson's unreal persona.

Away from the planted stories and there denial, Jackson having learned about the success of transformations from the "Thriller" video, was continuing to further dissolve his image and persona into as many recognisable forms as possible. This allowed him to increase his image as a fantasy figure. By donning various costumes and with make up he could become anything he wanted to be, and still maintain the ability to be recognisable, regardless of his transformations.

The photographs (on the left of this page) reinforced his unreal image to the public, especially his fans. By the 1980's he had bought his own estate called Neverland on 2700 acres, 150 miles outside of Los Angeles, filled with roller coasters and carousels, and a zoo, of course. The huge distance he now lived from civilisation confirmed his persona of exclusivity and mysteriousness.

Because he looked neither black or white, male or female, young or old, Jackson was able to appeal to all races and nationalities both young and old. Whatever he wanted to be, he could become for his audience.

"Michael's appeal is universal less because of his music than because of who he is, he has been in show business for most of his life. There are those who argue persuasively that he has no adult life—and with a few tricks, he has mastered the technique of fussing his life with what is thought to be his image." (Cocks.Time.1984)

A slightly dated and simplified account of Jackson before his racial and sexually confused images were born, yet still an apt description of how he has become "most successful entertainer of all time." Guinness Book Of Records.

The obsession of Jackson's fans runs considerable deeper and stronger towards him, than the fan worship of nearly all other performers. The treatment of him by the media has created, an us and them feeling in the minds of his fans. The passion they exhibit transcends the music he creates and is projected on to him as a person. The hundreds who sleep outside his hotels and those who sell their collections, to raise funds in order to enable them to follow him on his various world tours, is Annue, Broch Brite Ing Teamand Rei Arreiter Version -Arreiter State Arreiter Arreiter Arreiter Arreiter State Arreiter State Arreiter Arreiter

The brokening of the second of

A stopp by the loss of the los



telliner kontennen mund seht officienting setteren sitte tentimen



 Politic year formula all a presention on color of tradition
Read whete station presentation of the present for the present of the present



naliti senadi dine al la antidi opini anti-provinti al la antidi opini anti-provinti anti-provinti compani anti-provinti anti-provinti anti-



E. Casanova, the worlds foremost Jackson impersonator, helped by plastic surgery has worked in Las Vegas and as a decoy for Jackson.



The magnitude of his fame has increased the accessibility for impersonating Jackson regardless of race or sex.



The sanctification of Jackson by his fans has increased as a defence against the media image of him as "Wacko".

proof of that.

Jackson lookalikes of all races and sexes exist because of their idol's indefinite appearance, as far as his sex or race is concerned. By simply donning a fedora hat and a white glove anyone can become a Michael Jackson. That is partly the power of his fame. Some however have gone one better, by having plastic surgery to better represent their obsession. This has made some of them very rich, as Jackson's hermit like appearances have increased the demand for anything resembling the elusive article.

"Always leave them wanting more," as Jackson has spoken about his performances.

The hunger of his fans has created a huge market for Jackson fanzines, monthly or so publications of various quality ranging from lavish collector pieces to badly photocopied pamphlets, all produced by Jackson fans. The purpose these magazines have is to counter balance the "Wacko Jacko" press image of him. Rather than portray, in an intelligent and constructive way, both the positive and negative elements, that are all part of Jackson's make up. They have gone in the opposite directions of the tabloids, in order to outweigh the lambasting of Jackson's personality.

The effect that this has had, is of creating a religious reverence towards Jackson from his fans. They have latched onto his "vulnerability", which is part of his "Peter Pan" aura. Fans send in letters telling of how listening to and watching Jackson has changed their lives for the better. As part of a letter shown below demonstrates;

"I was ill last year, but drew strength from Michael, from his love and understanding, which I found in his books, music and videos. Why doesn't everybody understand what he does and is doing for us and our plant? Why do people try to look for faults in him that just aren't there? If they spent their wasted time, instead, trying to do an iota of what Michael is doing, the world would be a far better place." Off The Wall,Magazine,1994.



E. Casmova, the worlds (prener listener, impressionation, helped le plattic surgers, has worked in E. Vegas and as a decry for jacking



The magnitude of the Bane has increased the arccountilling for inspensioning table of regarding inspensioning table of regarding



providing a set of the set of the

"Atways Fords" 13 about the costs are to a

The horepoint of the field of t

The chordon content towards to be a set of a set "vulnet runce" and a set of a set in tetting to be a set changed to set used to the set beingy the accuracy.



The King Of Pop, Jackson's creation has worked well in countering his "Wacko" persona.



HIStory, the album released in 1995 after the allegations. Featuring a statue of Jackson, used to reinforce his stature.



As the Egyptian Pharoahs used statues and wealth to insure an after life, so has Jackson. By doing so he insures his place in history. His fans unwavering support and acceptance of these images defends against any detractors.

\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see the start of Jackson's concert in 1992, for the audiences reaction.

Jackson's own method of countering his "Wacko Jacko" title, was to create and promote his own title, as the "King Of Pop". The media had on a few occasions used this title in the past. In 1991 when the video for "Black Or White" premiered on T.V, each station was instructed, as part of the contract to show the video, to send out a station memo instructing the presenters to refer to Jackson as the "King Of Pop".

"The King Of Pop." That's the deal. You want to get the "Black Or White" video first, you dub Jackson the "King Of Pop". It makes some kind of sense. Bruce is the Boss, Elvis is the King, Prince is, well, Prince. And Michael Jackson? Somehow "Wacko Jacko", as the British tabloids have called him, doesn't cut it. So if the world won't crown him King, why, he'll do it himself". (Golding.Rolling Stone.1991)

Many music magazines and the media latched on to the method Jackson had used, and would refer to him in various articles, regarding his new album (Dangerous 1991), as the self proclaimed "King Of Pop". The teeny bopper magazines however used it instantly, without any sarcasm or malice. By 1994 the title was being used more and more, some put self proclaimed in front others stuck with "Wacko Jacko". For the media who disagreed with Jackson's new title, their case was lacking an alternative or deserved hold, other than Jackson. And they knew it.

By the end of the 1990's the title has been established as Jackson's official title, the media still continue to use "Wacko Jacko" but it's use has significantly been reduced because of the "King Of Pop" title. The idea has succeeded as much as could have been hoped, as each year it's prominence rises. The wacky fantasy image of Jackson's world will never be replaced by the success of his music and his musical talent, they are both to important in the over all persona and image of Jackson's legend. Which he knows, as will be explained further on in this thesis.

Jackson e neve not con china di antiease la crimite contra di manimizio The media han un a monori la 1931 se un tra monori i con easti station secondo di contra con siden ta tenat un constructor con siden ta tenat un constructor con sidenta ta tenat un constructor con

The second of the second has a reaction of the second has a second

Many makes mitty-2014 is and 11.5 and method states are seen and seen from antiplet, sound and a set of the second sect property most from a set of the 1994 year to be seen and provide a set protein and and best provide a set of the second with description of the second lacking on alternation of the second lacking of the second of the second lacking of the second of the second of the second lacking of the second of the second of the second lacking of the second of the sec

By the cost of test of



Ethe Kine Or Log, Jaekson S. greation has worked well the homemax he francis adjoint



topassin ourie ola croditti onning the one softer comnected to agence a generative to content to agence a generative to





The Dangerous album released in 1991



Jackson through his music, has always wrote of racial acceptance by all, and world peace. Along with his genuine love for children his imagery (the above was commissioned by him) while reinforcing his enigma, portrays how he feels he can help achieve this. How history will portray Jackson, and how he can influence this, has been one of the most cultivated parts of the Jackson propaganda machine. He once said "the two most important days in my life, will be when I marry, and when I die." The later of the two is most defiantly true.

Since the success of "Thriller", preceding the releases of all his new albums, Jackson has released short video montages, backed with classical music, the purpose of these are to remind the public of his past work and achievements, and to create in their mind the image of him as great, and deserved of a prominent place in world history.

"I wanted to do an album (referring to Dangerous, released 1991) that was like Tchaikovsky's Nutcracker Suite. So that in a thousand years from now, people would still be listening to it. Something that would live forever, I would like to see children and teenagers and parents and all races all over the world, hundreds of years from now, still pulling out songs from the album and dissecting it.I want it to live." (Jackson.Ebony.1992)

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of "Where It Began", part of Jackson's own publicity in 1991.

Along with insuring his legacy, Jackson since 1984, when he gave all his tour profits to children's charities and wrote the song "We Are The World" as part of the U.S contribution to Band AID. Has been involved in raising money and the awareness of child and global poverty through his music and image.

"... I love children and learn so much from being around them. I realise that many of the worlds problems today, from inner city crime to large scale wars and terrorism, and our overcrowded prisons are as a result of the fact that children have had their childhoods stolen from them. The magic, wonder, the mystery and innocence of a child's heart are the seeds of creativity that will heal the world. I really believe that."

(Jackson.Grammy.Awards.1993)

A second to be a second behavior of the second secon

Aburg with papers of the operation of the second se

 And Andrew Construction and Annual Annua Annual Annu



anualo anno gantti adi Inno ni usaasimi





Striking Christ like poses, adds to the religious experience of his concerts, as seen by the fans.



Despite headlines like this, tabloids and broad sheets world wide, have only increased sympathy for Jackson, from his fans and total voyeurism from the public.



By concealing himself he has only added to the intrigue and obsession, that surrounds him. As he well knows.

His donations both public and private are one of the only areas that all media outlets agree on. However coupled with his authority figure imagery and K.O.P title many in the media think Jackson believes he is God like. The best example of this is his video for "Earth Song", in which various wrongs in the world are undone. The message for global realisation, of the harm that is being done, to both people and the environment is clear. But Jackson isolation and his presence in this immense video, gave many the impression that, he thought, he was God.

Regardless of what the media thought, this track became Jackson's biggest selling single in Europe and spent 6 weeks at number 1, selling over a million copies in Britain alone. The importance of this fact, is that 2 years earlier Jackson's career was thought to be over, when the sexual abuse allegation started. Yet, this proved that the public didn't believe them, and were buying into his unreal persona even more than before.

The media between the 1930's to early 1960's worked along side Hollywood studios in creating stars as idols for the public to aspire to. Rarely would a star's life be scrutinised unless they had committed a serious crime or their career was sagging. The best example of this sedate behaviour is actor Rock Hudson, with his good looks and stature, he played the strong leading man in many films, admired by women worldwide. Yet the press who knew he was gay never disclosed this. But when he was diagnosed as having A.I.D.S in 1985, the press tore his life to shreds, exposing his secret lifestyle.

Many parts of today media are cynical and malicious towards any public figure, theirs is a constant wish to prove how normal and imperfect these people are, the complete opposite to how the media once was. The stories originally planted by Jackson to maintain the interest in his music, has created "Wacko Jacko". Many think his plan backfired, as the public is more obsessed with him as a person, instead of the music, which was the original plan.



ables power still rend 2 adde alles er ligious chedificaed all success as seen by the Tark

And add conduct address we conduct the device the second the second second to second one second second to second conduct the second the second second second second second second the second second second second second the second seco

However, and the second s

The first is adjusted on the set of the set

Murry parts of factors in a factor of a second s Alter an effect of the second se



Fans at a Jackson concert, 1997



Published in a fanzine, this is a an example of what his most ardent fans think of him.



Michael Jackson has grossed over 3 billion pounds despite only releasing six solo albums since 1979. The above album Blood On The Dance Floor, his sixth, was release in 1997. One concert reporter wrote, "Unless you're a full blinkers-on, unabashed un-ironic fan of Michael Jackson, and almost miraculously there are many of them out there, you'll need to deal with the man before you get to the music. The extent to which Jackson's public 'eccentricities' lets call them have obscured his undeniable talent, and you'll have company not least in MJ himself... and so it goes a brilliant artist and performer with an ego and image so big that even MJ can't keep up with him.." (Music News 1997)

The public having read for years of his crazy antics, see him as a total fantasy figure. Unlike any other figure in the history of popular culture, the public, don't want to believe Jackson is normal. They want to think that he, is this perpetual adolescent innocent, living in his own never neverland, sleeping in his oxygen chamber, having slumber parties with his friend's John Merrick, the Elephant Man and Bubbles his chimp. A modern day fairy tale.

In the original story of Cinderella, not the Disney version, before the ugly sisters tried on the glass slipper, to insure their feet would fit, they hacked off the back of their heels, with a knife. The proof that nobody wants Jackson to be normal, was demonstrated when the press reported, that during his "18 month marriage to Lisa Marie, the marriage wasn't consummated." (Daily Mirror.1994) Final in 1997 when Jackson's first child was born, which for anyone else would have ended any speculation about the continued existence of their virtue. But yet again, the media refused to believe he had taken steps toward adulthood, by reporting "the child was conceived through artificial insemination". (The Sun.1996) The only difference in this modern fairy tale, as opposed to a Disney version, is, that this tale contains the parts about self mutilation, in the form of plastic surgery, for all to see.

\*\*\*At this point the video that accompanies this thesis should be viewed to see a portion of the Diane Sawyer interview with the "HIStory" trailer and Jackson's comments on hype. One construction of the second second

The public navery reactions and a second sec

In the story of the second sec

cerve of the style function of the second style of the second styl



Part at a lackson concerts 199



Calificantenet a reasolation insertion at the treation has shown as send about tracing



The culmination of the media spotlight that Jackson and his "Wacko" persona has had, is more of a benefit to him than a hindrance. As Jackson said to Diane Sawyer "...you fell into my trap, ...I wanted everybody's attention". Yes, his music has taken a back seat in many ways to his persona. Instead of people judging his work solely, on it's merit, they can't disassociate between Jackson and his songs. The music business for the majority of acts, hasn't offered long careers, regardless of talent. Michael Jackson's career has lasted since 1969.

Without all his creations, it is doubtful if the public, would have still maintained the huge level of interest, for so long. Ultimately all the incarnations have succeeded in reaching their final destination. And if, in hundreds of years from now, if children, teenagers and their parents, of all races, all over the world, are not, still pulling out Michael Jackson's songs. It will not be from a lack of effort, on his part.



THE JACKSON FIVE..... Youthful musical aggregation who were First Place winners of the Annual' Taient Search held last Sunday at Gilroy Stadium. The well attended and entertaining affair was Emceed by WWCA's popular Disc Jockey, Jesse Coopwood, who is well known for keeping the public entertained with his capers via the mike. Cherry, assisting Coopwood with the group of "Winners" is shown left in the photo. Proceeds from the affair will go toward a scholarship fund. 108

One of the earliest known media reports featuring Michael Jackson (circled above), and as a result of his many incarnation he has insured his image and name will continue to feature in countless forms of media, indefinitely.
On the second of the second second

Without All the Community of a model of a add model and the field of a sector of a little category at the model of a sector of a final objection of Amales of a sector of a drep to the construction of a sector of a word, build of a little of a field of a sector of a not, build of a little of a field of a sector of a sec-

## First Place Witness Of The Leave Leave









# **CONCLUSION:**

With their clean cut image the Jackson 5 were acceptable to all races, and were given dozen of awards from civil rights organisations such as the NAACP. Throughout the 1970's Michael Jackson and his family made other inroads as black artists, with the first black cartoon series and the first black T.V program. During the 1980's, Jackson became the first black artist on heavy rotation on MTV, with his revolutionary music videos for "Beat It", and "Thriller", this opened the flood gates forever in favour of black artists.

However as his skin colour changed from black to white the public began to question his true racial identity, and by not discussing his colour, Jackson only fuelled the debate. With his surgically altered slender features he seemed to be rejecting his race, in order to sell more records to "White America" By the early 1990's the majority of people had concluded that Jackson wished to be white, the debate was coming to a conclusion, until Jackson revealed he suffered from a skin condition.

On one hand Michael Jackson is still revered by millions of blacks worldwide, as he tours various black nations receiving honours from the likes of Nelson Mandela, a figures who's racial identity is absolute. Yet on the other hand, there is the confusing image of a man who no longer looks black, being honoured by those who are, that keeps the debate alive, and only Michael Jackson knows the truth.

As a child Jackson was exposed to the negative sexual antics of his family, with the result that when he grew up he surrounded himself with fantasy and children, in an effort to remove any chance of emotional pain. His friendships with children and older women only confused the public as to his sexuality, "The more people are going to wonder what I am, the more famous I will become". The perpetual adolescent look of his face, altered by plastic surgery gave him an androgynous appearance, and his lifestyle helped create his "Peter Pan, man child" persona. Yet on stage and in his videos he was very sexually driven.

# CONCLUSION

With the constant of the const

However as here is a subscription of the second sec





The public perception of Jackson is of a man who is emotional immature, the perpetual adolescent, the fact that Jackson has so successful appealed to both children, teenagers and adults is evidence of that. His emotional immaturity acts as a "shield of vulnerability". The continued survival of his career after allegations that he sexually molested a young boy, helped by his "Wacko Jacko" persona, is confirmation of that. Even now, as he raises two children form his second marriage, questions about his sexuality continue. His "Peter Pan" persona doesn't really allow for the public to think of Michael Jackson as someone who is sexual active, and even as he poses with his child it is difficult to tell if Jackson is the father or the mother.

As a child Jackson was being taught to manipulate the press, as he lied about his age, and to cherish his image, The cartoon series based on his family, showed him how his image could be altered successful into other forms. With the huge success of the "Thriller" album, Jackson carefully used public events such as his visit to the White house, and his television appearances at various award shows, to increase his stature. His isolated lifestyle was seen as both "business savy", and an effort to "stand off the demands of realty".

By planting the "Elephant Man" and "Oxygen Chamber" stories, Jackson at first maintained a high public profile while at the same time maintained his enigmatic persona. These stories worked too well, as soon another persona, that of "Wacko Jacko" was created, one that seemed to have a life of it's own. Partly inspired by Jackson's lifestyle of fantasy and odd behaviour, the "Wacko Jacko" title has only increase public interest in Jackson. His racial and sexual ambiguity are seen as part of his " Wacky " lifestyle, which removes any possible seriousness attached to them.The most recent benefit was demonstrated with the child abuse allegations becoming enveloped into yet another "Wacko Jacko" story, thus decreasing their seriousness too.

His fans, having to constantly defend stories in the press about his alleged antics, have become extremely defensive and supItel (A) and (A) and

Au a chi di additti a chi a ch

By planing more and the second more and a second more second more





portive of Jackson. To capitalise on this, Jackson uses his videos, concert performances, along with imagery and his self-proclaimed title as the "King Of Pop", to increase in the fans minds, his image as God like. Who else would get away with creating their own statue?

To the public Michael Jackson is a modern day fantasy figure of popular culture, the mundane acts of everyday life have no place in his world, that's what the public believe. Newspaper headlines claiming his children were born "through artificial insemination" and that he is "still a virgin", are proof of the public's wish to keep normality away from the Jackson myth.

The "Wacko Jacko" persona, the fairy tale figure, influenced by Jackson's preliminary work of story planting, has taken on a life of it's own. His asexuality and racial ambiguity has made him universally acceptable. While at the same time confusing and increasing the controversy that surrounds him. By presenting himself as an authority figure, with his own title as the "King Of Pop", backed up with Pharaoh like imagery to obtain an after life, he has insured his name and music will resinate, long after the creator of all this has, himself, disappeared.

The result of all this, is the recognition of Jackson from just a single garment Fig.112, which contains all the artistry and enigma of his stage presence, which his fans are in absolute reverence of.

Jackson's fame and success, has the ability to envelope anyone or anything he is associated with, into his world, or into him Fig.113.

The familiarity of his features, allows for extreme alterations in their presentation, both respectful and disrespectful Fig.114. And unreal image, as the "Peter Pan", the "Wacko Jacko", completes the fantasy fairy tale persona Fig.115. points to become welcos stretch per la subprotinent for a sub-la to the subminds from age of sub-la subcreating ther one sub-

18 When building recorded and indexed and a subof popular darks which is a new which is a function of a subback to the second dark is a function of a subnew thread darks and a sub-second and a subnew thread darks and a sub-second a subproducts angle is the sub-second subproducts angle is the sub-second sub-se second sub-second sub-seco

The "Method and a second a seco

Inevia conducts of a final sector of a final sec











Jackson with two decades worth of US Presidents, Reagan, Bush, and Clinton.

Ultimately all his incarnations, either created by intent on Jackson's part with plastic surgery, or through nature, by press manipulation, public manipulation, by well crafted video imagery, performances, photography and illustrations, have succeeded in creating huge public interest and speculation. Which along with his talent has made Jackson the most prominent popular cultural figure of his time.

The confusion that is Michael Jackson's identity, insures continued public and media interest in him, this in turn only increase his prominence in popular culture, which will continue to increase even after he has stopped creating.



Unior al equila de la casa de la c Immessa a porte de la casa de la c Succesa de la casa de la Immessa de la casa de la Immessa de la casa de l

The combasion ments from the formula of the second se



### Bibliography: BOOKS.

BEGO, MARK, "Michael", London, Zomba Books, 1984.

BEGO, MARK, "<u>On The Road With Michael</u>", London, Zomba Books, 1984.
BRONSON, FRED, "<u>Billboards Hottest 100 Hits</u>", London, Billboard Publications, 1991.
BROWN, GEOFF, "<u>Michael Jackson Body And Soul</u>", London, Book Club Associates, 1984.
CARDELL, CHRIS, "<u>Michael Jackson King Of Pop</u>", London, Jam Books, 1992.
CHARLESWORTH, CHRIS, "<u>The Omnibus Chart Book Of The 80's</u>", London, Omnibus Press, 1989
DINEEN, CATHERINE, "<u>In His Own Words Michael Jackson</u>", London, Omnibus Press, 1993.

GOLD, TODD, "Michael Jackson The Man I The Mirror", London, Sidgwick & Jackson, 1989.

GORDY, BERRY, "To Be Loved", Great Britain, Headline Books Publishing, 1994.

GRANT, ADRIAN, "Michael Jackson Making HIStory", London, Printwise Limited, 1998.

GRANT, ADRIAN, "Michael Jackson The Visual Documentary", London, Omnibus Press, 1994.

JACKSON, MICHAEL, "Dancing The Dream", London, Doubleday, 1992.

JACKSON, MICHAEL, "Moonwalk", London, Doubleday, 1988.

KATZ, EPHRAIM, "Film Encyclopedia", London, HarperCollins, 1994.

KATZ, ROBIN. "Michael Jackson", London, Multimedia, 1984

KERCHER, JOHN, "Michael Jackson Special", Spain, Grandreams, 1988.

MANNING , JAMES, "Michael, Jackson Live", London, Omnibus Press, 1988.

MOHR, JIM, "His Life In Pictures", USA, H&S MEDIA, 1995.

SHIVERS LISA, "Michael Jackson", London, 1987

NEWMAN, DAVID, "Moonwalker The Story Book", London, Heinemann, 1988.

TARABORRELLI, J RANDY, "The Magic And The Madness", London, Headline, 1991.

ANONYMOUS, "Legends Michael Jackson", London, Prinlist Ltd, 1992.

ANONYMOUS, "Michael Jackson Tearout Photo Book", Italy, Oliver Books, 1995.

VARIOUS, "1985 Guinness Book Of Records", London, 1984

Bibliography: 800KS

#### **Bibliography:** MAGAZINES/NEWSPAPERS

ALTER, JONATHAN, "The Shield Of Vulnerability", Newsweek , Vol CXXII, No.10 1993, p45. BROWN, MICK, "One With Michael Jackson", Telegraph Magazine , Aug 1 1992, p 18-24. COCKS, JAY. "Why He's A Thriller", Time , March 4 1984, p.48-58. COCKS, JAY, "Bringing Back The Magic", Time , July 1984, p 46-48. DEAN, "Interview", Rolling Stone, March 1984. DEMOREST STEVE, "Michael Jackson Interview", Melody Maker, 1979 FRIEND, DAVID, "Face To Face: Michael Jackson", Life , Dec 1997. p92-105. FRIEND, DAVID, "Michael In Wonderland", Life", June, 1993. p52-64. GLEICK, LIZ, "The Vanishing", People , Nov 29 1993 p43-47. GOLDBERG, MICHAEL, "The Making Of The King Of Pop", Rolling Stone, issue 621,1991, p32-37. GUTIERREZ, VICTOR, "Michael Jackson And Lisa Marie", Hello!, No.318 Aug 28 1994, p 44-54. HEWITT, BILL, "Dodging The Bullet", People , Vol 41, no 5 1994, p64-72. IDOWU, OMORONKE, "Michael Makes HIStory", Vibe , June 1995. p52-57. KENNEDY, DANA, "Time To Face The Music", Entertainment Weekly, Dec 17 1993, p24-32. KENNEDY, DANA, "Can He Beat It", Entertainment Weekly, June 16 1995. p 22-28. LEVY, DANIEL S, "Peter Pan Speaks", Time , ,Vol 144 No8 1993, p.54-55. SCHEINDER, KAREN S, "A Message To Michael", People , Feb 5 1996, p52-62. SMITH, LIZ, "Elizabeth Taylor Marries", Hello! ,No. 174 Oct 19 1991. p 50-67. TARABORRELLI, J RANDY, "Michael Jackson At 21", Soul Magazine, 1979 TOWNSEND, MARTIN, "Michael Jackson's Baby", OK!, issue 35 April 4 1997, p 20-27. WALKER, MIKE, "Jacko's nose Drops Off", National Enquirer, Aug 6 1995. WALKER, MIKE, "Jacko Battling Anorexia", National Enquirer, Dec 26 1995. WALKER, MIKE, "Jacko Had 50 boys in Bed", National Enquirer, 21 Sept 1993. UNKNOWN, "Is Anyone Fooled By This", Daily Mirror, 1994. UNKNOWN, "Scareface", Daily Mirror, June 1992. UNKNOWN, "Jacksons Sun Nightmare", Evening Press, 1994. UNKNOWN, "We'll Turn Jacko Blacko", The Sun, 1993.

### Bibliography: MAGADNESNES

UNKNOWN, "<u>Michael Jackson In Africa</u>",London Times, Feb 1992. UNKNOWN, "<u>Michael Jackson Beyond The Pale</u>", London Times 1992.

### Bibliography: ONE OFF ISSUES.

STAR CLUB, "Michael Jackson", No.1, France.

Hitmakers, "<u>Michael 92</u>", issue 2 Sept 1992, Phoenix Press.
MYSTERY, "<u>Tour Opening</u>", No. 2 June/July 1997, Germany.
RIGHT ON!, "Jackson 5 Special", 1972.
SALUT!, "<u>Numero Special Michael Jackson</u>", No.219 Feb 28 1984, France.
MUSIC STARS, "<u>The Case</u>", No.15, Twice Ltd, 1993.
MUSIC STARS, "<u>His Life</u>", No.4, Colofon, 1992.
SUPERTEEN, "<u>Michael Jackson The Complete History</u>", Vol 15, No.8 Sept 1993.
MUSIC NEWS, "<u>The King Is Back!</u>", No.15 1995, Strathord Ltd.
OFF THE WALL, "<u>MJ Exclusive</u>", March 1990, Centuary 22.

### Bibliography: Fanzines.

<u>BLACK OR WHITE</u>, issues 4-6, Captain EO Productions, 1992-96. <u>HISTORY MAGAZINE</u>, issues 1-5, Captain EO Productions, 1995-97 <u>KING MAGAZINE</u>, Issues 1-13, MJ News International, 1994-98. <u>MAN IN THE MIRROR</u>, Issues 13, 1995.

OFF THE WALL, issues 5-23, Artistic Colours Productions, 1990-94

Bibliography: Internet.

MICHAEL JACKSON INTERNET FAN CLUB , www.MJIFC.com MICHAEL JACKSON NEWS INTERNATIONAL , www.MJNI.com Destrowed Michael Looking, Methods and Strong and Strong Constant of the Strong Constant of

# Bibliography: ONE OFF LISUUS

STAR GLUB MATRILLERING MULTICE MULTICE CONTRACTOR MULTICE MULT

## Bibliography: Fanzinge

RLACK OB WHITE Notes of Coplete of the second se NRT MAGAZINE RESPECTED NATIONAL SECOND SEC

CEETHE WALL, Assess Record A replaced and an official and a second second

#### Bibliography: Internet

MICHAEL LACK SOM IN THEM. IT IS NOT LEAD IN THE AND A STREET

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY: Videos.

BAD, Martin Scorsese, MJJ Productions, 1987.

BLACK OR WHITE, John Landis, MJJ Productions, 1991.

BLOOD ON THE DANCE FLOOR, Vincent Paterson/Michael Jackson, MJJ Productions, 1997.

BRACE YOURSELF, MJJ Productions, 1992.

DIANE SAWYERS 20/20 INTERVIEW, ABC TV, 1995.

HISTORY TRAILER , MJJ Productions, 1995.

IN THE CLOSET ,Herb Ritts, MJJ Productions, 1992.

JAM LIVE FROM BUCHAREST , MJJ Productions, 1992.

LEAVE ME ALONE, Jim Blashfield, MJJ Productions, 1989.

MAKING OF BLACK OR WHITE ,MJJ Productions, 1991.

MAKING OF THRILLER, MJJ Productions, 1984

OPRAH WINFREY TALKS TO , ABC TV, 1993.

REMEMBER THE TIME, John Singleton, MJJ Productions, 1992

THRILLER, John Landis, MJJ Productions, 1982.

WHERE IT BEGAN, MJJ Productions, 1991

WHO'S LOVIN YOU, Ed Sullivan Show, NBC, 1969.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY Votes

BAD Method Scoreese MULP Productives 199
BLACK OR WHITE LAND For a MULP Product Processing 2021
BLACK OR WHITE DANCE FLOOP MULP Product Processing 2021
BRACE YOURSELE MULP Product Standard Processing 2021
DANE SAWYERS 2020 MULP Production College
HESTORY TRALER MULP Production (2021)
HESTORY TRALER MULP Production (2021)
MATHE CLOSED HER MULP Production (2021)
MARING OF BLACK OR WHOLE MULP Production (2021)
MARING OF TRALERY MULP Production (2021)
MARING OF BLACK OR WHOLE MULP Production (2021)
MARING OF TRALERY MULP PRODUCTION (2021)

LHBULLEB, JOHN Lands, Multimoder, 11, 2000 WHERE IT BILLINK, LEU Protocom, 2000 WHERE IT BILLINK, 2000, En Balance Steve 2000, 10, 4